ABSTRACT

Manuscripts are important because they provide information about ancient times. Historians use manuscripts to understand ancient peoples and what they believed was worthy of being recorded. Even the manner in which a manuscript is written can tell scholars about a culture. Paleography is the study of handwriting for the purpose of dating manuscripts. Dating back to the seventeenth century, paleography was originally done using only the eyes, but modern technology has facilitated new paleographical research methods. This project began as a test of new technology developed by Mount Holyoke Professor Michael Penn and Smith College Professor Nicholas Howe that uses digital handwriting analysis tools to compare the hands of different manuscripts with the result of matching the script styles of undated manuscripts with dated manuscripts.

I conducted paleographical research using a database of 200 digitized, securely dated Syriac manuscripts ranging from the fifth to the eleventh century. These manuscripts were collected from libraries across the globe for the purposes of this project. Syriac is a form of the ancient language of Aramaic. In traditional Syriac paleographical scholarship, there are two early scripts: Estrangela and Serto. For the purposes of this project, I call this system of dividing Syriac into two hands the "Standard Model." Using my sizable manuscript database, I challenge the standard model by using securely dated manuscripts to illustrate its flaws. I also propose a new paleographical schema for Syriac manuscripts: The Bush Model. My new model has more specific script categories that apply to a smaller date range, therefore, scholars will now be able to date manuscripts more accurately than ever before. While my project is only a case example in a particular linguistic tradition, the larger goal of this project is to serve as a model for other language groups that wish to use this software.

A CHALLENGE TO SYRIAC PALEOGRAPHY

USING DIGITAL TOOLS TO CONTEST CURRENT SCHOLARSHIP

Kristina Bush 4-27-2017

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank Michael Penn for letting me join the "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscripts" project. Not only did my time as a research assistant serve as the gateway or background for this project, but it has also showed me that I am capable of being a leader. I also should thank Michael for letting me steal his data and research and make it my own. I hope that the work I did will serve as a good starting point for future research assistants, although I am bitter that I will not be able to continue doing the research myself.

I owe much gratitude to Jordan Crouser and Sarah Abowitz from Smith College for creating my visualizations and helping me to see the data in a new way. I hope that my words have done justice to the visuals. A large thank you to the 5 College Digital Humanities for funding this project and bringing attention to digital humanities research in the Pioneer Valley. I hope that 5CollDH will be able to bring more attention to digital humanities projects, and that such projects will be more accepted in the future.

Last, but not least, I must thank my family for supporting me in my academic endeavors. My parents and grandparents worked hard so that I could go to an amazing school like Mount Holyoke College, and I hope that I have made them proud with this work. Thanks for being there through all the tears and frustration and that time I messed up all the figure numbers twice... I could not have produced this paper without all of the people mentioned above. Thank you again for your help and support throughout this incredible, challenging, eye-opening, 3-year-long process.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents

ABSTRACT	0
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	2
TABLE OF CONTENTS	3
INTRODUCTION	5
Compiling a Letter Database	6
Analyzing Project Data	15
Connection to the Larger World of Digital Humanities	18
CHAPTER 1: WHAT IS SYRIAC PALEOGRAPHY?	20
What is Paleography?	20
History of Syriac	21
A Brief Description of Syriac	24
The Standard Model	24
Estrangela	30
Serto	32
Conclusion	36
CHAPTER 2: WHY IS THE STANDARD MODEL WRONG?	37
Problem 1: Manuscripts having both S and E forms of the same letter	37
Problem 2: Appearance of E forms of some letters and S forms of other letters within one manusc	cript
	43
Problem 3: All S Letters do not all appear within the eighth century	51
Problem 4: Individual letters develop S Forms at different times	54
Problem 5: Scholars do not agree on script classification	58
Conclusion	64
CHAPTER 3: EVALUATING ALTERNATE MODELS	65
Palmer - Medial	66
Brock and Van Rompay	69
Kaplan	76
Bush Model	80
Conclusion	85
CHAPTER 4: MARKEDNESS OF SYRIAC LETTER FORMS	87

Secondary Letters	88
Primary Letters	91
Alaph	91
Dalath and Rish	93
Не	94
Tau	95
Waw and Mim	96
Checklist	98
Markedness by Genre	
Conclusion	
CONCLUSION	
Summary	
Further Research	111
BIBLIOGRAPHY	113

INTRODUCTION

The following is a part of a larger digital humanities project which began in 2009 with the collaboration of Mount Holyoke Professor Michael Penn, Smith Professor Nicholas Howe, and their students. The goal of the project was to create a digital tool to help scholars analyze ancient manuscript handwriting. The software compares letters from a new manuscript to an internal database, produces a list of dated manuscripts with the most similar letter forms, notes any manuscripts written by the same scribe, and helps scholars to isolate a date range of any undated manuscript. The most desirable outcome of the project is to create a software capable of analyzing any number of written languages, not limited to the Latin alphabet. Mount Holyoke and Smith students collaborated to create this software, which must be populated with securely dated manuscripts in order to produce a comparative letter database. The "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscripts" project began by using Professor Penn's research on Aramaic manuscripts from the fifth through eleventh centuries to conduct the initial test of the software.

Compiling a Letter Database

A target list of manuscripts was compiled using Sebastian Brock's article, "A Tentative Checklist of Dated Syriac Manuscripts up to 1300," which can be seen in Figure 1.¹ Syriac is a dialect of Aramaic, which was used as the lingua franca of the Middle East in Late Antiquity; less than 200 dated manuscripts from the fifth through eleventh centuries still exist today. Mount

Date	Manuscript	Hatch	Place	Content
411 Nov	Add.12150 = Cat. p.633	I	Edessa*	Patr. G
459/60	Add. 14512 = Cat. 250	11		Bibl. OT
462 Apr	St Petersburg, Cat. no. 1	III	*	Patr. G
463/4	Add. 14425 = Cat. 5	IV	Amid*	Bibl. OT
473 Apr	Vatican Syr. 160	v		Hagiography
474 Sep	Add.17182 = Cat. 403	VI	Edessa*	Patr. S
500/1	Add.14528 = Cat. 1030		Mabbug	Canon Law
509 Apr	Add.14542 = Cat. 417	VII	Mon. Pa'nur*	Patr. G
510 Oct	Davr al-Surian Svr. 10		Edessa	Bibl. NT G
510/11	Add.17126 = Cat. 526	VIII	Mabbug	Patr. S
512 Jan	Add.17182 = Cat. 404	IX	0	Patr. S
518 Nov	Add.14571 = Cat. 413	X	*	Patr. S
522 Dec	Vat. svr. 111	XI		Patr. S
528 Apr	Vat. svr. 140	XII	Edessa	Patr. G
530/40	Add.14459 = Cat. 68	XIII		Bibl. NT G
532 May	Add.14445 = Cat. 26	XIV	B.Meri, Mon.	Bibl. OT
			Orientalis	
532 Jun	Add.17176 = Cat. 1072	XV	*	Hagiography
533/4	Add.14479 = Cat. 86	XVI	Edessa	Bibl. NT
533/4	Add.12175 = Cat. 637			Patr. G
534 Jun	Sinai Svr. 46	XVII		Hagiography
535 May	Add.14530 = Cat. 1029	XVIII	Kafra d-Barta, Mon. Eusebius	Canon Law
540/1	Add.17107 = Cat. 23	XIX	Edessa	Bibl. OT
543 Dec	Sinai M27N			Bibl. OT
545 Apr	Add.14431 = Cat. 14			Bibl. OT
548 Jul	Vat.svr.12	XX	Edessa	Bibl. NT
550/1	Add.14610 = Cat. 638	XXI		Patr. G
552 Feb	Vat.svr.112	XXII	Sarmin*	Patr. S
553 Sep	Add.12166 = Cat. 491	XXIII	Edessa	Patr. G
554 Dec	Add.14635 = Cat.414			Patr. S
557 Apr	Add.14558 = Cat.466	XXIV	,	Patr. G
pre 562	Add.12156 = Cat. 648			Patr. G
563 Aug	Vat.svr.143	XXV	Mon. of John of	Patr. G
			Nerab	D
504 Apr	Vat.syr.137	XXVI	Perhanan Mar	Patr. S
564 Aug	Vat.syr.104	XXVII	Barbaron, Mon. Quryaqos*	Patr. G
565 Feb	Add. $17157 = Cat. 505$	XXVIII	Edessa	Patr. S
509 May	Add.14597 = $Cat. 648$		Nerab	Patr. 5 G
569 May	Add.14599 = $Cat. 547$	XXIX	Mon. B. Mar Shila*	Patr.G
576 Jul	Vat.syr.142		Skeus	Patr.G
581 Jun	Add.17169 = Cat. 451	XXXI	*	Patr. S
581 Jul	Vat.syr.138	XXXII		Patr. S
pre 583	Add.14464 = Cat. 70		Mon. Mar Zakkai	Bibl. NT G
584 Jul	Add.12160 = <i>Cat.</i> 472	XXXIII	Mon. Gubba Barraya*	Patr. G
586 Feb	Florence, Laur.Plut.I.56	XXXIV	Mon. John, B. Zagba*	Bibl. NT G
586 Oct	Add.14609 = Cat. 1089		Mon. of Speculis	Hagiography
587/8	Add.12158 = Cat. 556		Mon. of Maki	Patr. G
	3 11 J = 2 K = 2 K = 2 K	37373737	*	Date C

Figure 1: In 2012, Oxford Professor Sebastian Brock published a list of all early Syriac manuscripts that ended with a scribal note specifying when that manuscript was written. Our project used this as a target list for manuscript acquisitions.

¹ Brock, Sebastian. "A Tentative Check List of Dated Syriac Manuscripts up to 1300." *Hugoye* 15.1 (2012): 21-48. Print.

Holyoke students ordered digital copies of manuscripts from libraries around the world, photographed Syriac manuscripts from the collections of Harvard and Cambridge Universities, and also traveled to the British Library in London in 2014 in order to handle and collect images of the world's largest collection of these manuscripts. Figure 2 represents the proportion of all the manuscripts of which this project has images in relation to the number of extant securely dated manuscripts mentioned in the Brock catalog. It also shows the number of manuscripts that we should be able to add to our manuscript database over the next few years. Out of all of manuscripts listed by Brock from the fifth through eleventh centuries, we believe that we will not be able to obtain only 11.



Figure 2: This pie chart represents the number of manuscript that we have in our database from the fifth through eleventh centuries as compared to those listed in the Brock article. We are likely to have digital images of 90% of the manuscripts produced between the fifth through eleventh centuries, and we are unlikely to be able to get digital images of only 5% of manuscripts produced in that time period.

The fall of 2014 is when I came into the picture. I was taking "Introduction to the New Testament" with Professor Penn, and read an article about "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscripts" in a Mount Holyoke College newsletter. That same day, I went to office hours and asked how I could get involved. The project fascinated me because of my experience in book and paper conservation at the Museum of Fine Arts Boston Library. For the previous two summers, I had learned about preservation through digitization of paper, and I was interested in seeing what

could be done with digitized documents in a research context. As a Medieval Studies major, the project was also appealing because of the opportunity to study the medieval Near East. Most Medieval Studies courses focus on Western Europe and the traditional canon of Middle English literature. The "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscripts" project allowed me to learn about a different part of medieval history and culture, and draw comparisons between manuscript production and decoration in the East and West.



Figure 3: The first step of marking up a manuscript on the Mount Holyoke College server requires the research assistant to select which manuscript out of all the manuscripts in the image database she will be marking up. The manuscripts were assigned to each RA on a workflow chart.

I began as a research assistant, building the letter database by manually selecting examples of every letter on the manuscript server. There is an online interface of letter images, created by Professor Howe and Smith students and maintained by the Mount Holyoke College Library, Information, and Technology Services (LITS) team. Research Assistants uploaded these images onto the server, which held our images, as can be seen in Figure 3. To do so, one chooses the manuscript to mark up, then the folio number, and selects a letter to identify. One typically identified six to ten examples of each Syriac letter form in a manuscript for a total of nearly 300 identifications per manuscript. Figures 4 through 6 illustrate these steps:



Figure 4: Next, the RA would select a letter to identify within the manuscript. She will have to go through every Syriac letter, and determine whether the forms of certain letters, such as alaph and dalath, are present in their Estrangela (E) form or in their Serto (S) form.



Figure 5: In order to select a letter, one must click on the upper left corner of the desired letter, and drag the box around the letter, making sure not to cut off any portion of the letter. The yellow box represents an incomplete box, while the green box is completed.

Mark Up Manuscript r 🛛 🖂 Manuscript BL. Add. 12139 -Page 16a -Alaph (Angular) -Letter Zoom In Zoom Revert Zoom Out Manuscript Summary Exit Markup

Figure 6: A research assistant is expected to select six to ten images of each letter. For more common letters, like alaph, this can be done on one manuscript page. Less frequently used letters, like sadhe, may only appear once a page and require the RA to spend more time picking through every manuscript page to find six or so examples.

At the time I joined the project, we had images of more than 200 manuscripts, and I marked up 112 of them over the school year. The collection of manuscript images continues to this day, and I will be going to the British Library this summer to photograph later Syriac manuscripts in order to expand the database further. In the fall of 2015, we had collected enough letter data that we could start to proofread and edit the collected letter images. My first task was to help Professor Penn proofread each of the 71,000 identified letters, to make sure that there were no misidentified letters, bad examples, or stray marks left on the page. The proofreading process took over a month, and by spring semester, we had compiled flash drives for each Syriac letter, each containing several thousand images of that letter. We also used Google Drive, as can be seen in Figure 7, to share images with international students who were working on the data clean-up effort.



Figure 7: This Google Drive database of raw, unedited letter images was sent to a research assistant in China to edit over the summer. Domestic RAs used USB drives to hold the letter image database. Each RA was assigned one letter to edit.

To clean up the data, I trained and supervised 18 Research Assistants in a process which involved using GIMP 2 image editing software to remove any trace of other letters or marks surrounding the letter in question. The editing process can be seen below in Figures 8 through 11. Letter trimming allows the computer software to analyze the letters and average all letter examples into one ideal form of the letter, without being confused by stray marks. I also created an online training module for future Research Assistants using the project management system Trello. I myself participated in the letter trimming process during the semester, but over the summer, I transitioned to the role of supervisor; I was responsible for distributing the letter files, tracking the Research Assistants' progress in an online workflow, answering Research Assistants' questions, and proofing their work after they submitted their completed files.



Figure 8: GIMP Software was used to edit images because it is free and compatible with both Apple and PC products. Each research assistant downloaded the software and received a training how to use GIMP to edit their letter.



Figure 9: The first step of data clean-up was to select a raw image file and open it in GIMP. The letter above is called beth. The letter is white and the background is black. There are pieces of other letters in this image that need to be removed before the image file can be sent to Professor Howe for further use.



Figure 10: After selecting the eraser tool and changing the color preferences so that black is the dominant color, the RA erases any extraneous marks, leaving just the desired letter.



Figure 11: Having erased all extraneous lines from the image, the letter itself is all that should be left. The RA now saves the edited image back to the USB drive in the "Final" folder, and deletes the file for the raw image.

By the fall of 2016, we had edited over 71,000 images, allowing Professor Howe to build a script chart by averaging the letter forms from each manuscript into an ideal letter. This meant that all the images of alaph, for example, from the manuscript BL. Add. 12150 would be assimilated by the computer into an ideal outline of what the average alaph looks like in said manuscript. The computer then chooses the example of an actual alaph written by the scribe that is closest to this average form; it then pastes this most representative example in the chart. This chart allowed Professor Penn and me to see the change in script over time and pinpoint key changes in the history of Syriac handwriting.

Analyzing Project Data

At this point, I had developed my own interest in Aramaic paleography, especially looking at the changes in script style. It is the analysis of this data and its implications that form the basis of my thesis. The first data source was the automatically-generated script chart. This application allows the user to select the securely dated manuscript(s) and the letter(s) to view, as shown in Figure 12. Because of this, the uses of the script chart are manifold: it can be used to show all the letters in a single manuscript (Figure 13), show the development of a single letter over time (Figure 14), or compare the development of multiple different letters, including those that substantially change shape from the two main Syriac script forms of Estrangela and Serto (Figure 15).



Figure 12: The interface of the Penn-Syriac Chart Generator allows for the user to select which manuscript(s) she would like to view from a chronological list of securely dated manuscripts. She then selects which letters to view images of and the format of the resulting chart. I only used table format for my research.



Figure 13: To generate this chart, I selected the manuscript BL. Add. 12150 and all letter forms. This is important because the user is able to quickly view the types of letters used in a single manuscript. The dash next to alaph (Round) shows that there are none of that letter form present in the manuscript.

- ► Edit Search Options
- ▼ Edit Manuscript and Letter Options

Choose ma	anuscripts:					Choose	e letters:					Im	age size					
BL. Add. 17 BL. Add. 17 BL. Add. 17 BL. Add. 17 BL. Add. 14 Vat. Syr. 11 Vat. Syr. 14 BL. Add. 14 BL. Add. 17 BL. Add. 12 Sinai Stor 40 All Click while ho Click while ho	BL Add 1712b: Date: 510-511 BL Add 1712b: Date: 510-511 BL Add 17182b: Date: 512 BL Add 17185b: Date: 512 BL Add 17185b: Date: 512 BL Add 17185b: Date: 512 BL Add 17185 Date: 522 Vat Syr 14D Date: 522 BL Add 17187: Date: 532 BL Add 17182 BL Add 17187: Date: 532 BL Add 171828 BL Add 171828 BL Add 171828 BL Add 1718 BL							Re ® 1	Small O Mediun Sult Layout Fable O Flow mit sk for selection of	n O Large								
Click while he	iding down con	inanu key ioi ac	sector of malapi	e, non-contingo	ous items													
	BL. Add. 12150 Date: 411	BL. Add. 14425B Date: 463-464	BL. Add. 14425A Date: 463-464	Vat. Syr. 160 Date: 473	BL. Add. 14542 Date: 509	BL. Add. 17126 Date: 510-511	BL. Add. 17182A Date: 512	BL. Add. 17182B Date: 512	BL. Add. 14571 Date: 518	Vat. Syr. 111 Date: 522	Vat. Syr. 140 Date: 528	BL. Add. 14445 Date: 532	BL. Add. 17176 Date: 532	BL. Add. 14479 Date: 533-534	BL. Add. 12175 Date: 533-534	BL. Add. 14530 Date: 535	BL. Add. 14459 Date: 530-540	BL. Add. 17107 Date: 540-5
Mim	2	2	R	ĸ	R	R	z	z	×	ת	Z	R	7	ĸ	r	5	x	x

Figure 14: I selected all manuscripts and the letter mim, which generates a chart of all mim existing in dated manuscripts. This function of the chart is significant because it allows the scholar to pinpoint the earliest date of certain letter forms and track their prominence over time.

Penn-Syriac Chart Generator

▶ Edit Search Options

► Edit Manuscript and Letter Options

	BL. Add. 12150	BL. Add. 14425B	BL. Add. 14425A	BL. Add. 17126	BL. Add. 17182B	BL. Add. 14571	Val. Syr. 111	BL. Add. 14445	BL. Add. 17176	BL. Add. 14479	BL. Add. 12175	BL. Add. 14530	BL. Add. 14459	BL. Add. 17107	BL. Add. 14431	BL. Add. 14610	Vat. Syr. 112	BL. Add. 12166	BL. Add 14635
	Date: 411	Date: 463-464	Date: 463-464	Date: 510-511	Date: 512	Date: 518	Date: 522	Date: 532	Date: 532	Date: 533-534	Date: 533-534	Date: 535	Date: 530-540	Date: 540-541	Date: 545	Date: 550-551	Date: 552	Date: 553	Date: 55
Alaph (Angular)	*	*	え	~	*	~	. K	*	*	*	*		~	*	イ	K [™]	~	K	へ
Alaph (Round)		-			_		_	_			_				—	_			_
Beth	5	Э	3	IJ	3	3	3	Π	כ	3	3	3	2	ר	7	5	ŋ	Ŋ	3
Gamal	2	\mathcal{I}	7	4	1	\mathbf{Z}	r	7	1	7	4	4	7	1	7	7	7	7	7
Dalath (Angular)	, -	3	1			•	•			٦	3	1	1	្មា	?	1	. "	5	7

Figure 155: This is the top of a chart with all manuscripts and all letters selected. By viewing the script chart with all letters and all manuscripts selected, one can combine both previously described functions of the script chart and track the presence of letter forms over time while also seeing the individual script style used in each manuscript.

There are manuscripts of which we do not yet have digital images, but which images have been published in other sources. I used published images of these manuscripts such as the Deir al-Surian manuscripts to supplement the data collected in the chart. Published images are kept in an external letter interface that I have used for reference to conduct research.

In the fall and winter of 2016, I conducted research on and off the Mount Holyoke College campus as I began to analyze this data. My first step was to compile numerous Excel Spreadsheets to consolidate the letter data found in the script chart. I have been working with Smith College Professor of data science Jordan Crouser and with his student, Sarah Abowitz, a Smith first year computer science major. We developed a series of visualizations allowing me to effectively analyze the development of the ancient Syriac script. This work is unprecedented because prior to the "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscript" project, there was no compilation of Syriac script data, nor a way to view manuscripts side-by-side. Working with the world's largest letter database of Aramaic provides me with the unique opportunity to analyze the language's development over time.

Connection to the Larger World of Digital Humanities

My initial fascination with this project because of its use of medieval manuscripts has not waned. But through my evolving role, I have been introduced to the world of digital humanities. This newfound interest has come to shape my own future. I will be pursuing a degree in library science next year with a focus in digital humanities. I hope that I will be able to build other kinds of digital libraries and collections similar to the one used in this project to make groundbreaking research possible. The connection between my project and the broader world of digital humanities was facilitated by the way of a 5 College Digital Humanities (5CollDH) fellowship, which I was awarded in Fall 2016. This grant allowed me to expand my focus on Syriac paleography to the bigger question of how modern technology can help paleographers and challenge existing methods and theories. The 5CollDH fellowship supported a research trip to the Folger Library in Washington DC in January of 2017, in which I spoke with manuscript curators, paleographers, online content engineers, and the digital media director. I learned through these meetings how the tools developed by "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscripts," could be applied to Early Modern manuscripts, and how the Folger's staff members sought to answer many of the same questions I did through different methods. I shared my project with them, and I received advice on new ways to think about and organize my information. I also had productive conversations about movement toward the digital humanities in an academic library and special collections context, and the future of library science itself.

During my DC trip, I also met with Catholic University of America Professor Aaron Michael Butts. A scholar of Syriac, comparative linguistics, and Early Christianity, Professor Butts and I discussed the project and identified interesting manuscripts in which both scripts are used simultaneously. He also directed me towards additional literature and suggested ways to present my results in writing. My 5CollDH-funded trip expanded my ideas on how to look at, understand, and present data, and ultimately enriched my thesis by broadening my view of the work I have been doing.

This introduction placed my thesis research within the larger context of Professors Penn and Howe's project, my two years as a research assistant, and my grant-funded trip to DC. The following chapters, however, focus exclusively on my own thesis research that I conducted between August 2016 and April 2017. Chapter 1 analyzes the development of the two main Syriac scripts, Estrangela and Serto. Chapter 2 will expose the problems with the prevalent Syriac paleographical schema. Chapter 3 will analyze more recent paleographical scholarship. Chapter 4 examines a new dating paradigm and possible correlations between script and genre. I end with a brief epilogue that highlights the new discoveries made about Syriac handwriting and opportunities for further research.

This project has allowed me to combine my love of medieval history and material culture with the exciting field of digital humanities. My three years of work on this project have truly shaped where I see myself in the future and my stance on digitization in libraries, museums, and archives. I believe that inter-institutional databases such as the one built for this project will transform scholarship. Increased access to documents will allow for groundbreaking work such as the work in which I have participated during my time at Mount Holyoke. I am grateful to have had the opportunity to be a part of the "Modern Technology / Ancient Manuscripts" project and to have been able to do original research using its resources.

CHAPTER 1: WHAT IS SYRIAC PALEOGRAPHY?

What is Paleography?

Paleography can be defined as "The study and description of ancient and medieval manuscripts, documents, and systems of writing, including the knowledge of the various characters used at different periods by the scribes of different nations and languages, their usual abbreviations, etc."¹ The study of handwriting is based upon the fact that no two people write in the same way, therefore it must be possible to distinguish between scribes based on their handwriting alone. According to Malachi Beit-Arie, there are five components to paleography, including, "isolation of paleographical units, isolation of different hands producing a paleographical unit, defining the type of script, [and] localizing and dating."²

It was in the seventeenth century that paleography began to be considered a science due to the influential work *De Re Diplomatica* by Dom John Mabillon (1632-1707), the leader of the Benedictine School of St. Mauer.³ Mabillon's work focused on the Latin language and determining between authentic ancient documents and forgeries.⁴ Latin continued to be the major focus of paleographic study for many centuries after the publication of this work. Eighteenth-century advancements in Latin paleography included the division of Latin scripts into majuscule, minuscule, and cursive, and also the collection of every known variety of Latin handwriting and

¹ Harrod, Leonard Montague., and Ray (Raymond John) Prytherch. *Harrod's Librarians' Glossary of Terms Used in Librarianship, Documentation and the Book Crafts and Reference Book*. Vol. 5. N.p.: Gower Limited, 1984. Print. 571-2

² Beit-Arie, Malachi. *The Making of the medieval Hebrew Book: Studies in Paleography and Codicology*. Jerusalem: Magnus Press, Hebrew University, 1993. Print. 11-36

³ "Part I: The Auxiliary Sciences. III. Paleography." *The Catholic Historical Review*, vol. 2, no. 3, 1916, pp. 367–372. www.jstor.org/stable/25011451.

⁴ Marcos, Juan-Jose. "Fonts for Latin Paleography." 5 (2017): n. pag. Plasencia, 2 Jan. 2017. Web. http://guindo.pntic.mec.es/jmag0042/LATIN_PALEOGRAPHY.pdf>.

its systemization.⁵ However, paleography remained a limited field until the advent of photography, which allowed inscriptions and manuscripts to be reproduced easily, and thus made more accessible to scholars.

It was not until the nineteenth century that the connection between script and history was made by Leopold Delisle and Ludwig Traube, who, through the study of Latin philology, discovered the concept of the scriptorium. This advancement in the field allowed for better dating and geographic locating of a script, and also paved the way for future paleographical studies.⁶ By 1912, the Latin written language could be divided into no less than 25 different scripts, which are identified in Sir Edward Maunde Thompson's work *An Introduction to Greek and Latin Paleography*.⁷ The goals of paleography now focus on the dating and localization of a document, and this is becoming easier with the advent of new technology and tools that help scholars to measure the qualities of a script and quickly compare them to securely dated and located manuscripts. For the purposes of this project, the Syriac language was used to conduct digital paleography.

History of Syriac

The Syriac alphabet was developed from the Aramaic alphabet.⁸ Aramaic is a Semitic language, specifically from the Afro-asiatic language family. Its closest relations are Hebrew and Phoenician, which also belong to the Northwest Semitic group of languages. Aramaic originally used the Phoenician script, and, like Hebrew, is read from right to left. The earliest extant Aramaic is in the form of inscriptions from 900-700 BCE in today's Syria and Northwest Turkey; these belong to the dialect, or phase of the language known as Old Aramaic (925-700

⁵ Bischoff, Bernhard. *Latin Paleography: Antiquity and the Middle Ages*. Cambridge: Cambridge UP, 1989. Print. 1 ⁶ Bischoff, 1-3.

⁷ Thompson, Edward Maunde. An Introduction to Greek and Latin Palaeography. Oxford: Frowde, 1912. Print. ix

⁸ Thackston, W. M. *Introduction to Syriac*. Cambridge, MA: Dept. of Near Eastern Languages and Civilizations, Harvard U, 1983. Print. xvii

BCE). There is little known about the Aramaens from this time period aside from references found in the Hebrew Bible and the Assyrian Annals, which tell us that they first settled around the River Khabur and then broke up into other settlements. Old Aramaic is characterized by the script found in the Tell Halaf inscription, the Bir Hadad inscriptions, and the 'Ein Gev jar inscription, among others.⁹ Over time, most of these factions become assimilated into the Assyrian Empire.

The next phase of the language was Imperial Aramaic (700-200 BCE), this term was coined in the 1920s to describe the time when the language was used as the official tongue of the Persian Empire, but has come to represent its period of dominance in the Assyrian Empire as well. Aramaic was no longer an ethnic language, having superseded Akkadian as the official language of the Empire. Aramaic replaced Akkadian because of its adoption of the square script (Ashuri), and the fact that it did not need clay tablets. Examples of Imperial Aramaic can be found in the form of letters, contracts, legal proceedings, literary texts, and graffiti.¹⁰ The language peaked during its tenure as the official language of the Persian Empire, where it became standardized. Aramaic was used in Egypt, Arabia, Palestine, Syria, Assyria, Babylonia, Armenia, the Indus Valley, and parts of Asian Minor during this phase.¹¹ However, after the conquest of Alexander the Great, Greek became the dominant language of governance, reducing Aramaic to the language of the people.

At this point, the standard form of the language divided into numerous dialects, including Nabatean, Jewish Literary Aramaic, Palmyran, Old Syriac, and Hatran, during the phase called Middle Aramaic (200 BCE–200 CE). Each dialect also developed its own script. This phase is

⁹ Fitzmyer, Joseph A. *A Wandering Aramean: Collected Aramaic Essays*. Chico, CA: Scholars Pres, 1979. Print. 61. ¹⁰ Ibid.

¹¹ Ibid.

contested by scholars, because it seems that these divisions may predate the third century BCE. However, they are not attested to in literature before this point.¹² The division between Imperial and Middle Aramaic may change as more evidence comes to light. It was during this period in which Aramaic became linked to Christianity because Jesus spoke Aramaic, and some of the earliest portions of the Jewish Bible were written in the language. In fact, the majority of extant Middle Aramaic literature is religious in nature.¹³ The earliest evidence of Old Syriac is from the first and second centuries CE, and is confined geographically to Edessa.¹⁴ These examples include mosaic inscriptions, tomb inscriptions, and a receipt of sale.¹⁵

More dialects appeared in the final phase of the Aramaic language, Late Aramaic (200 – 700 CE). These dialects are divided into Western: Jewish Palestinian Aramaic, Samaritan Aramaic, Christian Syro-Palestinian Aramaic, and Eastern: Syriac, Jewish Babylonian Aramaic, and Mandean.¹⁶ In the third century, Syriac became the language of the entire Eastern wing of the Christian church.¹⁷ The end date of this period is set at the Muhammadan Conquest, and the resulting spread of Arabic through the new Islamic Empire, which eventually superseded Aramaic in popularity. However, neither Aramaic nor Syriac became extinct, as both languages are still used to this day (A following phase called Modern Aramaic could be argued).¹⁸ A characteristic of Late Aramaic is the confluence of Greek words that make their way into

¹² Fitzmyer, Joseph A. "The Aramaic Language and the Study of the New Testament." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 99.1 (1980): 5-21. Print. 11.

¹³ "The Aramaic Language." *The Aramaic Language*. Comprehensive Aramaic Lexicon Project, n.d. Web. 12 Apr. 2017. http://cal1.cn.huc.edu/aramaic_language.html.

[&]quot;Aramaic Language." *Wikipedia*. Wikimedia Foundation, 10 Apr. 2017. Web. 12 Apr. 2017. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Aramaic_language.

Fitzmyer, "A Wandering Aramean." 61-2.

¹⁴ Brock, Sebastian. An Introduction to Syriac Studies. Piscataway: Gorgias, 2006. Print." 23.

¹⁵ Fitzmyer, "A Wandering Aramean." 61-62

¹⁶ Fitzmyer. "A Wandering Aramean." 62.

¹⁷ "The Aramaic Language."

¹⁸ Fitzmyer. "A Wandering Aramean." 62.

Aramaic literature of the time. Despite the fact that the geographic reach of Aramaic was, at this time, diminishing, local groups and religious sects continued the linguistic tradition.

A Brief Description of Syriac

There are 22 letters in the Syriac alphabet, and each letter has four forms: final position, middle position, initial position, and stand alone. For the majority of Syriac letters, these forms will be similar if not identical. Only a few letters, kaph and nun for instance, vary in final position form. There are two early Syriac scripts, Estrangela and Serto, which will be discussed in greater detail below.¹⁹ In this paper, I will use the letter E to denote letter forms that fit the definition of Estrangela, and S for those that fit the definition of Serto. I will also discuss two sets of letters: Primary and Secondary. Primary letters are those that change substantially in shape between their E and S forms (alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau, waw, mim). Secondary letters change less in form between the two scripts (gamal, teth, shin, qoph). I call this system of script identification the "Standard Model."

The Standard Model

Illustrated by the following charts and Figures 16 to 19, the majority of Syriac scholars subscribe to the system described above, which I call the "Standard Model." These charts come from the most widely-used textbooks on Syriac grammar, and show the differences between Estrangela and Serto based on letter form. These texts also demonstrate the prevalence of the Standard Model within Syriac scholarship.

¹⁹ There is a later Syriac script called East Syriac that did not develop until after the time period covered in this paper.



"during the course of the eighth century there emerged, side by side with it, a new and more compact script developed from an earlier cursive script, known from three legal documents from the early 240s and a few colophons, or end notes, by scribes of manuscripts otherwise written in estrangelo. The new script is known as serto." (p.23)

"The Serta ('linear', sometimes 'simple/common linear') or W. Syr. script appears in W. Syr. MSS after the 7th century. More compact than Estrangela... it is a 'formalized version' of an earlier cursive hand found in the legal parchments of the 240s, inscriptions, and early colophons." (216)

In the 8th century: "the Estrangela script begins to fall out of use and Serta, in West Syriac circles, starts to replace it." (21)



F.B. Chatonnet

Some reflections about the origin of the serto script

Att scholarly treatments of the Syriac script present its origin in the same manner: it is the Estrangelo script which is said to be be dieds, hwire optimated in the kingdom of Edeast, hield of Abpar, in the first three centuries of the Christian Era. From Estrangelo, how other scripts, bold of them more curves and utilization than Estangelo, would have developed within the two major Syriac communities Edmo in the Syriac Otherko. Church in the Mary Estate and the oriented are script and the oriental acception that would be estimated by before and the oriental acception that would be estimated by the gengeositivity and script. Neutrina, which would be estimated to the Church the Barren Church.

When the Syrka coccuments discovered in the Eupfnites regul and dating to circa 2010 Cevere first published about ten yearning of, virtually everyone immediately recognized their importance for th social and administrative history of the Edesa region in the 37 century. The documents shed light on a period when Edesa was no longer an independent kingdom, but had been firmly integrated into the Kornan Empire.

In my capacity as an epigrapher and paleographer, however, was struck are most youp studying the photographs of these document was the new type of Syriar script, or, rather, of 'old Syria's 'expit, the they revealed: a script which was significantly different from the known from isone anaciptions and mosaics (2). Incidentally, it appears to me more appropriate to refer to this script as "Edessentiar", and t reserve the adjective "Syriar" for Christian Aramaic. "All scholarly treatments of the Syriac Script present its origin in the same manner: it is the Estrangelo script which is said to be the oldest, having originated in the kingdom of Edessa, that of Abgar, in the first three centuries of the Christian Era. From Estrangelo, two other scripts, both of them more cursive and utilitarian than Estrangelo, would have developed within the two major Syriac communities: Serto in the Syriac Orthodox Church in the 8th century or shortly before..." (173)

MARLIA MUNDELL MANGO

The Production of Syriac Manuscripts, 400-700 AD*

Following Julien Leroy's lecture on La description codicologique des manacris gross de parchanis at the Fort International Colloquian no Paleoorgaphy In Paris 1974, Mon. Canar tennatica, et a tenove... que, du point de vue de l'origine de certaines particularités codicologiveus. Pétude des manuscrits syriques, avec leur grand nombe de tenonis danés anciens, pourrait être três feconde »¹. In the period

Useron Albert		
ALCIS, ALDIAN	-	W. H. P. HATCH, An Album of Dated Syrlac Manuscripts, Boston 1946.
LEROY, Manuscrits	-	J. LEROY, Les manuscrits syriaques à peintures, Paris 1964.
MUNDELL MANGO, Petrons		M. MUNDELL MANOO, Patrons and Scribes In- dicated in Syriac Manuscripts, 411 to 800 AD, in XVI. Internationaler Byzantinistenkongress, Akten, 2/4 (= Jahrbuch der Österreichlatchen Byzantinistik, 32/4 [1982]), pp. 3-12.
WRIGHT, Catalogue	-	W. WRIGHT, Catalogue of the Sprine Manus- cripts in the British Museum, London 1870- 1872.
WRIGHT, History	-	W. WRIGHT, A Short History of Syriac Litera- ture, London 1894.

As mentioned above important changes in Syriac book production occurred in the seventh century. One, the indication of vowels, has been discussed; the others are the introduction of cursive script and incised rulings and a shift in parchment size. The cursive script, called Serta in an abbreviation of serta peshitta (i.e. simple writing) is said to be first used in the text (as opposed to the appended notes) of a codex in 731/2." (173)

"For the text of codices the Estrangela style of writing apparently had no rival in Syria and Mesopotamia until the first half of the eighth century, when the Serta script seems to have made its appearance as a bookhand... The Serta script, which is also called Jacobite from the name of the sect which used it, is more cursive and less angular than the Estrangela."

ERREEREEREEEEEEE An Album of Dated Syriac Manuscripts ^{With} a Rew Foreword by Lucas Van Kompay

William H. P. Hatch

	品用語時指	many and a set a	שבר חומנים שלום מסיר במסיר במינו ברישום לאות עריים שלום יון הייי מאופר למו ער קוביי מאופר למו ער קוביי מאופר למו ער קוביי לאופר לאופר למו ער קוביי לאופר לאופר לא	de da 2000 e 1990 menos de la consectión de la consect
HERE I	社会学生的	An and a second	abartapa, et fattan bento-abbartapan et antibile metalapa abata et alatapa abata et alatapa etta abatapan etta abatapan etta abatapan etta abatapan etta abatapan	Annual and a state of the state

	Table of the Alphaber											
			-	Estrangelo	1000	-	Serța	1				
	Name	Unattached	Joined to the left	Joined to the right and left	Joined to the right	affects	ni es	anan Sunni				
	Alaf	R	ĸ	(pstonan) the Paton	to 19art	?	٢		20.00			
	Beth	3	1 2	-	2	0	а.	а.	2			
	Gamal	1	+	+	*	0	8	21	0			
	Dalath		1	bonioj od	(145), (14)	?	۲	101 01	It tel			
	He	67	m	and to b	Serveries	a	0+		. pre			
	Waw	0	a			0	٩					
	Zai(n)		L	n the for	3. Isdani)	٢		3 20			
	Heth	u	11	ш	ىد	L	w	m	ىد			
	Ţeth	+	+	Æ	4	6	\$	5	7			
	Yodh		-	-	-	v	×	~	-			
	Kaf	4	4	2	2	4	4	2	2.			
	Lamadh	7	7	7	7	17	a	7	7			
1	Mim	P	A	R	7	ø	4	F	مر			
]	Nun	-	-	of and u	1	1	7	7	L			
5	Semkath	0	8	æ	æ		è	æ	ø			
•	E	1	-	2	1	u	L	7	7			
P	Pe de la companya de	3	8	4	٩	٩	ع	2	٩			
Ş	adhe	5	5	ninodiT :	di ci i	3	3					
Q	of	۵	٩	a	٩	9	٩	-	٩			
R	esh	i	i			;	÷					
SI	hin	*	×	×	Ŧ	e	2	+	٤			
T	aw	۴	h	the set and	144 430	1	A	2.00 3	h and			
	A DESCRIPTION OF THE OWNER.	and the second second	The second s									

Figure 16: This chart from Takamitsu Muraoka's, "Classical Syriac for Hebraists" demonstrates the Standard Model with images of each letter in its E and S forms. This chart provides a visual for the textual descriptions on the previous two pages.

	E	strangelo			
Name	Final Position	Middle Position	Initial Position	Stand-	157 Serro
015	۵	٩	a	Position	
ei			To his winds		0
مسم		**	and an and an	11	1
No	7	\mathcal{F}	the second	ne L	
ومث	*	4	•	and the second second	0 -
فع	y	4	2	γ	7
ككع	7	7	> afil de	7	l.
مُسمر	7	R	2	פל	q
رما	•	7	2	~	`
مُعْمَمًا	8	22	22	8	æ
څا	-	2	. `	2	N
قُا	٩	9	A	9	٩
13;	-	2	2 with so.	2	J
مە	e A	-	-	م	
أسع	i		i i	-	
	T		L X	r,	150 1
oil	P.	9	r 9	5	
Name	Final Position	Middle Position	Initial Position	Stand- alone Position	Seno
ألاو	ĸ	ĸ	ĸ	ĸ	Incert
فلا	2	2	2	5	3
Uni	*	+	4	4	1
<u>نک</u>	z	2	я	3	1
Jõ	a	m	ຕາ	m	9

Figure 17: Chart from George Anton Kiraz's, "The New Syriac Primer." This chart shows visually the definitions of Estrangela and Serto as provided by the Standard Model. The E and S forms of each letter are shown.

	Estrangela	Serto
	(classical)	
	(p. 59)	(p. 173)
,	ス	2
b	د	C
g	2	0
d	7	?
h	က	01
W	٥	0
Z	١	,
ķ	دد	~
ţ	\mathcal{F}	8
у	,	-
k	2	<u>م</u>
1	7	7
m	2	مد
n	۲	د
S	8	ھ
•	ح	۲
р	ھ	٩
ş	5	3
q	م	م
r	ì	;
sh	×.	æ
t	s	L

Aramaic Alphabets

cursive scripts

Figure 18: Chart from Joshua Rudder's, "Learn to Write
Aramaic: A Step-By-Step Approach to the Historical and
Modern Scripts." This chart is another visualization of the
Standard Model and speaks to the dominance of this model in
both textual and visual depictions of Syriac script.

Ter		TABLE 8. LATER SEMITIC SCR							
TRANSC SYRIAC (C EQUIV	RIPTION + DR ARABIC) ALENTS	Syriac Estranghei	Syriac LA Easteri	SYRIAC N Western					
,	1								
b		R	2	1					
g			E	0					
d		1	7	0					
d	:		ę	?					
h	5								
W	01	ന	ল	01					
7	0	a	٩	0					
h	1	1	9	1					
÷ h	4.	دد							
t		1							
ż	ولن م	-	+	4					
у	6	,							
k	هر	42	[6] 43						
1	11	7,	7						
m	>>	ממ	מבק	x					
n	イ	4	4	2					
S	99	8	æ	99					
٠	u.	2	ىد	u II					
ġ	٤	encingin har i							
p / f	٩	9	P	ه					
ş	2	2	2	3					
ġ	ص								
q	٩	e.	ц	Q					
r	,	i	à	ÿ					
Ś	لووا								
š	-	h	ž						
t	ث		-	-					
[Others:			t' A						
Others.	and the second second								

Figure 19: Chart from Sebastian Brock's, "The Hidden Pearl Volume 1: The Ancient Aramaic Heritage." This chart further demonstrates the prevalence of the Standard Model in both textual and visual definitions of Syriac script.

Estrangela

Syriac Scholar and Oxford University Professor Sebastian Brock wrote that the earliest extant dated manuscripts from the early fifth century CE are written in a script called Estrangela. He states that the term "Estrangela" came from the Greek *strongulos*, meaning rounded because of the script's "formalized character."²⁰ Syriac-American Syriacist and deacon of the Syriac Orthodox Church, George Anton Kiraz, disagrees with Brock, stating that the term came from the Arabic for "script of the Gospel," because of the religious nature of the earliest extant manuscripts. Kiraz also writes that Estrangela appears in all ancient manuscripts prior to the eighth century, and after a fall from popularity during that century, Estrangela continued to be used for headings and the numbering of quires in Syriac manuscripts to this day.²¹

Estrangela is known to be a cursive script because most letters connect to each other within a word. There are only eight letters that do not connect with the following letter to the left.²² That said, it is also an angular script, especially in comparison with the later Serto script. The letter forms are open and squared off, as opposed to rounded. An example of an Estrangela

²⁰ Brock, "An Introduction to Syriac Studies." 23.

²¹ Kiraz, George A. T*uras Mamlla: A Grammar of the Syriac Language*. Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias, 2012. Print. 215-6.

²² Thackston, xvii.

manuscript is seen in Figure 20. All of the letter forms are characteristic of the Estrangela script and represent a perfect example.

11 9. Estrangela alaph 00 Estrangela SCTS dalath 2003 71 י בה כל ולברטו a am ". pell KEPAMHEON Estrangela rish Kas --19.1 APP T Estrangela waw 2010 days Sice Estrangela tau TT à 97 CILT Estrangela he DID 19m 30 גדוסבין המ ALD LA DIGE D-TIDD SIL ECH Dr Estrangela SPICE CEDE DC. Pyr azin mim Kdik m Les. pe an m Locol 1012201 KIDIKT KOOD manly ansi i סהני Deute aal אדאו אתהנדף. 2000. -it 1, 600 alai ות הפנסו שונה הני lectorizean. GJY T- GID

Figure 20: This is an image of Florence 1.40, an example of an estrangela manuscript. Every letter is representative of what an estrangela letter form should look like.



Figure 21: Using the chart from Kiraz's "The New Syriac Primer," and letter images taken from our manuscript database that were selected and edited by Research Assistants, I compiled this visual of real examples of E letter forms.

Serto

The word "Serto" means linear, which describes the verticality of this script, which, according to Kiraz, begins to appear in manuscripts after the seventh century. Kiraz calls this script a "formalized version" of an earlier cursive hand found in the legal parchments of the 240s, inscriptions, and early colophons," which only became distinct script in the seventh

century.²³ Brock, however, disagrees with Kiraz, and states that the Serto script did not emerge until the eighth century.²⁴ Francoise Briquel Chatonnet, who catalogued the Syriac manuscripts at the National Library of France, argued that Serto developed in the sixth century in the geographic context of people using cursive, but that it was not used for copying until later.²⁵

Characteristics of the Serto script include a more rounded shape to the letters. Letters that were open in the Estrangela script (waw, mim) are now closed. The number of strokes required to make letters, such as alaph, is reduced, simplifying the writing process. As previously mentioned, the script can be defined by verticality. Instead of horizontal letter width as can be seen in the Estrangela script, Serto has vertically long letters; those letters that were wider have been shrunk, or, like semkath, for example, tilted so as to take up less horizontal space. The letters that change the most substantially from Estrangela to Serto are alaph, he, tau, dalath, and rish. Vat. Syr. 464, as seen below in Figure 22 is an example of a Serto manuscript.

²³ Kiraz, "Turas Mamlla." 216.

Kiraz, George Anton. *The New Syriac Primer: An Introduction to the Syriac Language with a CD*. Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias, 2007. Print. 139.

²⁴ Brock, "An Introduction to Syriac Studies," 23.

²⁵ Briquel-Chatonnet, Francoise. "Some Reflections about the Origin of the Serto Script." *The Harp: A Review of Syriac and Oriental Studies* (2005): 173-77. Print. 174.



Figure 22: Vat. Syr. 464 is a perfect serto manuscript with all S letter forms.

The Jacobite (West Syriac) letters are as follows. Note particularly the various forms of $d\bar{a}lat$, $r\bar{e}s$, $k\bar{a}p$, and taw and the double lines of the final $c\bar{e}$ and $l\bar{a}mad$.




Conclusion

The Standard Model is the most prevalent way of classifying Syriac scripts. It has been used for decades by scholars and can be found in textbooks, scholarly journal articles, and manuscript catalogs. Estrangela manuscripts use all E forms of the letter of the Syriac alphabet, while Serto manuscripts contain only S forms, which developed in the eighth century. Despite the consensus among the more well-known texts about the credibility of the Standard Model, there are several aspects in which that model is incorrect, which will be discussed in greater detail in the next chapter. Because of these problems, the Standard Model does not provide a reliable basis for further research.

CHAPTER 2: WHY IS THE STANDARD MODEL WRONG?

As stated in the previous chapter, the current manner of describing Syriac script types is wrong. From the definitions of the scripts, Estrangela and Serto, to the chronological framework they belong to, every part of the Standard Model is flawed. Specifically, the Standard Model suffers from five systemic flaws: manuscripts that have both S and E forms of the same letter, the appearance of S and E forms of different letters within one manuscript, all S letter forms do not appear in the eighth century as asserted by the Standard Model, individual S letter forms develop at different times, and scholars cannot agree on how to classify Syriac manuscripts. These five problems and their implications will be discussed in detail below.

Problem 1: Manuscripts having both S and E forms of the same letter

According to the Standard Model, any given letter in a manuscript will appear in either E or S form. That is, if one finds an example of an E alaph in a manuscript, one should expect to that every other alaph in said manuscript would also take on E form; if an S he is used in a manuscript, all other he in that manuscript will also be S form. The first challenge to this model is that in many cases, a manuscript will contain both the E and S forms of a letter. Figure 24 shows that these are not simply occasional occurrences.¹ Rather, no less than 20 of the 178 securely dated manuscripts display at least one letter in both its E and S form. This is especially prevalent between the ninth and eleventh centuries, when a full 18% of securely dated manuscripts show such overlap. Such violations of the Standard Model are not confined to these later centuries. For example, as seen in Figure 25, the most famous of Syriac manuscripts, BL. Add. 12150, has both round and angular dalaths and rishs. Securely dated to 411 CE, this is the

¹ View interactive version:

https://public.tableau.com/views/SyriacLettersproblem1/Sheet1?:embed=y&:display_count=yes

earliest known Syriac manuscript and already demonstrates a major flaw with the Standard Model. It is most common for a manuscript to use both the Estrangela and Serto forms of alaph, but both forms of rish, dalath, he, and tau also appear in some manuscripts.² The appearance of both E and S letter forms cannot be explained by a change in scribe; the letter forms appear to be used variably by a singular scribe and often two forms of the same letter can appear within the very same word.

Figure 26 shows an example of a manuscript that, upon first glance, appears to be obviously Serto. It contains S forms of rish, dalath, he, tau, alaph, mim, and waw – all of the letters that, according to the Standard Model, indicate that a manuscript is in the Serto script. However, upon looking closely, it is clear that the E form of alaph is also present. In this example, E alaph is used in the final position, while the S form is used in the middle and first position of words. This manuscript is BL. Add. 14548 and it is securely dated to 790 CE. This places the manuscript at the end of the period in which Serto supposedly emerges. Furthermore, this is the first dated use of a S alaph, which implies that this letter form was not popularly adopted until after the eighth century; a claim that can be substantiated by looking at Figure 24. This figure charts the usage of E and S forms over time for the primary letters, showing the relationship between the use of just E forms, just S forms, and both E and S forms for each letter.

In Figure 26, there are more S alaphs than E alaphs, but there are examples where this is not the case. Figure 27 is Vat. Syr. 14, which is securely dated to 956 CE and represents an

² Both forms of alaph: BL. Add. 14548, BL. Add. 17125, BL. Add. 14668A, BL. Add. 14650, BL. Add. 12167, BL. Add. 17130, BL. Add. 18819, Deir al-Surian 37, BL. Add. 14668B, BL. Add. 17111, BL. Add. 17174, Vat. Syr. 14, Deir al-Surian 22, BL. Add. 14488, BL. Add. 14489, BL. Add. 14510, BL. Add. 14679.

Both forms of rish: BL. Add. 12150, BL. Add. 14471, BL. Add. 14429, BL. Add. 17170, Syriacus Secundus. Both forms of dalath: BL. Add. 12150, BL. Add. 14471, Har. Syr. 14.

Both forms of dalath: BL. Add. 12150, BL. Add. 14471, Har. Syr. 14. Both forms of he: BL. Add. 7157, BL. Add. 17170, Syriacus Secundus.

Both forms of tau: BL. Add. 14679, Vat. Syr. 467.

instance of E being the dominant form of alaph with S forms scattered throughout. The scribe of this later manuscript used S forms of rish, dalath, he, mim, and waw, and the E form of tau.



Figure 24: This visual charts the use of E and S forms of primary letters over time. Each dot represents a manuscript, and each row represents a letter. E letter forms are on the bottom of each row, and S letter forms are at the top. This visualization plots the first occurrence of S forms of each primary letter.

S rish

علامة متدار مرا مراجع على محمد مراجعة المحمدة محمد المحمة مراجعة محمد المحمة مراجعة محمد المحمة محمدة محمدة المحمة محمدة محمدة محمدة محمدة محمدة المحمدة محمدة مح

0020 201 24

40

E dalath

E rish

S dalath

Figure 25: BL. Add. 12150, securely dated to 411 CE, uses both S and E forms of the letters dalath and rish. In other words, according to the Standard Model, it should only have one form of these letters, but in reality, it uses both the E and S forms interchangeably.

95 דסנה כיא 142.992 S alaph 220 U Seci 10 in A 1.0.0 92.1 131 la arialal 1000 and 1000 1013 16 1 381 6is [so é/Ato 20 Liois Anon 6007 Hauss Asis Loon دهر مدسل، مدلمه القدهدم . دماذ 1000 10 00 131 400 orgilo olet . in Auss 100 Mae 10007 علمه Low orbian 30 115 2013) בען נא 0.5 E alaph TOCH 004 im 40. 40 -1-6 وند ain 9.07 2 207 100 -Dia 020 007> (1) (1) כמובי. 13 0 Vs 30 "DIE 0 40 igz, 79 0007 ol ADAJINO eus Lisi 1000 -10 يتديل TALS 12US lisous وللدم فلي win locered aboop ه م م م מוספין לם כלפי 007 -070 La 100000 Asial ins 380 .9, m درمعا فلاهلم 200 1000 10 JOZ /Aoh ch och: colo قتا الم 00 ارديا دديدورد امن حدد عدرهم אנטין כושאנדטא Luia 6AU3

Figure 26: BL. Add. 14548 is securely dated to 790 CE. It demonstrates the use of both E and S forms of alaph in what most would define as a Serto script. According to the Standard Model, it should only have one alaph form, and that form would be S, but in reality, it uses S and E forms.

E alaph alaphs

Figure 27: Vat. Syr. 14 is securely dated to 956 CE and uses mostly E alaphs, but a few S alaphs were also used on this page.

The combination of S and E letter forms of the same letter within a manuscript defies the logic behind the two exclusive categories of early Syriac scripts. A key component of the Standard Model is that Estrangela and Serto are entirely separate categories that do not overlap with each other. The fact that there are occurrences of every variable letter having both forms on a single manuscript demonstrates that the two scripts cannot be defined as exclusively E forms

(for Estrangela) or S forms (for Serto) - especially since many scribes used both forms of the very same letter.

Problem 2: Appearance of E forms of some letters and S forms of other letters within one manuscript

As defined by the Standard Model, any given manuscript should have either E forms of *all* the letters or S forms of *all* the letters. That is, if the manuscript has an E alaph, for example, so too its rishs dalaths, hes, taus, and so forth should all be E forms, and therefore in Estrangela script. Or, if a manuscript has an S form of alaph, so follows rish, dalath, he, etc. should all be S and thus in Serto script. However, in reality, E forms of certain letters and S forms of other letters often coexist in the same manuscript. For example, manuscripts that most scholars would identify as Estrangela will have a mixture of E and S letters. Similarly, manuscripts that most scholars would categorize as Serto will not only have S forms, but E as well.

These mixed-script manuscripts are not uncommon. An example of this is BL. Add. 12150, the most famous and oldest extant, securely dated Syriac manuscript. As we earlier saw in Figure 25, this manuscript would traditionally be identified as using the Estrangela script because it used E alaph, he, tau, mim, waw, rish and dalath. However, this manuscript also contains S forms of dalath and rish. Thus, BL. Add. 12150, seen in Figure 28, compounds two of the problems of the Standard Model of Syriac script, making it clear that this is not a problem that developed over time. The problem of mixed scripts has existed since the fifth century, from some of the earliest dated manuscripts of the Syriac tradition. It is a problem that the most famous manuscript in the Syriac tradition is not consistent with the Standard Model. E tau

5 ٩

3 4 . .

>

١

١

.

۱

. 1 1

١

١

.

.

2

4 • ١

- 1. 1.

1

٨ . ï 1 ..

1

1

Ð E dalath E he 77 E rish

E waw E alaph ED any all acres E mim 57 2 The section הכנו א 213 -Kr: Actecition nicles r'a

ATT M7 000 S rish ... DIC . S dalath 00 53

Figure 28: BL. Add. 12150, securely dated to 411 CE, is the oldest extant securely dated Syriac manuscript, which also makes it the most famous. It uses a mixture of E and S forms: E forms of alaph, he, tau, rish, dalath, mim and waw, but also frequent S forms of dalath and rish.

Another example of mixed E and S forms can be found in Figure 29, BL. Add. 12139, securely dated to 999 CE. Notably, this manuscript contains E alaph and tau, mixed with S dalath, rish, he, mim and waw. Based on the Standard Model, this manuscript should not exist. The importance of manuscripts such as BL. Add. 12139 is that their existence disproves the reigning theory of Syriac script styles. This pattern of E alaph and tau, S dalath, rish, he, mim, and waw is one of the most dominant patterns of deviation – 53% of securely dated manuscripts with a mix of E and S letter forms follow this pattern. However, not all mixed form manuscripts obey a pattern. There are examples of manuscripts with many other combinations of E and S letter forms.

These are not infrequent challenges to the Standard Model, their prevalence is illustrated by the following visualization. Consider Figure 30, which shows a chart in which each line represents a manuscript. The top row of the chart is E letter forms, the bottom row S, and the middle row, occurrences of both. Each column represents a variable letter: alaph, dalath, he, rish, tau, and waw.³ Thus, a manuscript that can be defined by the standard definition of Estrangela would be represented by a line straight across the top of the chart. A manuscript with all S forms of our variable letters (alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau, mim, and waw) would be represented as a straight line across the bottom of the manuscript. The color of the lines is determined by its date. The blue manuscripts are early and the orange manuscripts later. In Figure 30 the lowest chronological boundary is BL. Add. 12150 at 411 CE, and the uppermost boundary is 1099.

³ Mim is combined with waw in this chart. The two letters almost always take on the same form in a manuscript, and therefore can be combined for the purposes of this chart.

E alaph S rish 16 S rish E tau S mim S he ς waw

Figure 29: BL. Add. 12139, securely dated to 999 CE, includes E alaph and tau, and S rish, dalath, he, and waw, following a common pattern for manuscripts with E forms of some letters and S forms of other letters.

Figure 30 shows the chart that would result from using the Standard Model to predict occurrence of E and S forms in many manuscripts: straight lines at the top for Estrangela manuscripts, which would have all E forms, and straight lines at the bottom representing Serto manuscripts, which would have all S forms.⁴ The top lines would be multicolored (blue and orange) because Estrangela is found in the earliest manuscripts and continues throughout and past the 11th century, whereas the bottom lines would be mostly shades of orange as Serto is thought to have originated in the eighth century, and would therefore take on the color used for the later manuscripts.



Figure 30: This image represents what the Standard Model would predict as representing the occurrence of E and S letter forms across all securely dated manuscripts – either all E letter forms or all S letter forms (in manuscripts occurring after the 8th century). This is a hypothetical image.

⁴ This is a hypothetical diagram. It was made by editing an image of Figure 31.



Figure 31: This chart accurately maps the use of E and S forms in each securely dated manuscript. Each line represents a manuscript, and whenever that line crosses through the center of the diagram, that manuscript diverges from the Standard Model. The top of the chart represents E letter forms and the bottom of the chart represents S letter forms. Orange lines are earlier manuscripts, and the bluer the line gets, the younger it is. This diagram only shows securely dated manuscripts form 411 to 1099.

In reality, when the use of E and S forms in manuscripts is plotted, it looks like Figure 31.⁵ Each line that crosses through the center of this chart represents a manuscript that disproves the Standard Model's insistence that Syriac manuscripts use either exclusively E forms or S forms.

As Figure 31 illustrates, such violations of the Standard Model's central premise are not rare. In fact, 28% of all securely dated manuscripts contain both E and S forms of letters. Clearly, this is not just an exception to a rule, but rather an indication that the Standard Model is fundamentally flawed. The fact that 28% of all securely dated manuscripts pass through the center of this chart highlights the prevalence of the issue. More detailed analysis indicates that this is a problem that only compounded over time. In the first few centuries from which we have securely dated manuscripts (411-600 CE), only four manuscripts have mixed E and S forms, constituting 6% of the manuscripts made in that period. This is depicted in Figure 32.

⁵ Link to the interactive version:

https://public.tableau.com/views/SyriacLetters/Dashboard1?:embed=y&:display_count=yes



Figure 32: This chart shows the data when isolated to the dates 411 - 600 CE. Only 4% of securely dated manuscripts from this time period contain mixed E and S letter forms.

However, the number of mixed-script manuscripts produced vastly increases in the next two centuries up to 23% of manuscripts produced between 600 and 800 CE. This date range is shown in Figure 33. This is the period that Syriac scholars Kiraz and Brock have identified as the rise of the Serto script.



Figure 33: This image shows the usage of E and S forms in manuscripts produced between 600 and 800 CE. There were more manuscripts produced in this time period with mixed E and S forms, as seen by the increase in number of lines crossing through the center of the graph. 23% of all securely dated manuscripts produced had mixed E and S forms.

The proportion of manuscripts with mixed E and S forms continues to rise in the ninth and tenth centuries. 43% of all securely dated manuscripts produced in those centuries have mixed E and S forms. This can be seen in Figure 34.



Figure 34: This chart shows all securely dated manuscripts produced between 800 and 1000 CE. There are even more manuscripts that contain mixed E and S letter forms, demonstrated by lines that cross through the center of the chart. Close to half of the manuscript produced in these two centuries had mixed E and S letter forms.

Problem 3: All S Letters do not all appear within the eighth century

In the previous chapter, we saw images of the Serto alphabet from various well-known textbooks. These images suggest that all Serto letter forms were invented and adopted at the same time, usually dated to the eighth century. Figure 35 shows another example of a Serto alphabet from the Amsterdam Centre for New Testament Studies. This chart, as well as the one used previously, demonstrate this assumption. However, most scholars know that a number of these letter forms do not appear until later than the eighth century. The letter forms in question are gomal, qoph, shin, and teth (the secondary letters). The problem with this is not that it was previously unknown and must be resolved, but rather that scholars do know about this but continue to present information in a manner in which propagates the assumption that all S forms developed at the same time.

			sep	arate	fir	nal	mi	ddle	i	nit			kt
jie.	<u>م</u> لہ	Älaf	1	۲	1	٢	-		-	-		1	
حُم	چىلا	Bēth	0	-	Ð	э	ŋ	э	n	n	b, β	2	b
しんど	كحد	Gåmal	4	2	4	4	4	4	2	2	g, y	3	g
وَذَه	<u>۴</u> ۲۹	Dalath	,	л	r	3	-	~	-	-	d, ð	4	d
lå	۳, w	Не	σ	en	σι	æ	-	-	4		h	5	h
oló	۵rtá	Vav	0	۵	۵	٩	-	-	-27	121	v, w	6	w
رأبح	أحم	Zain	1	1	1	٢	-	-		-	z	7	z
کسک	dress	Cheth	ىد	w	34	33.	ىد	22	ىد	ىد	ch, ḥ	8	j
مىۋ	هعلي	Ţeth	2	チ	÷	7	\$	Ť	2	7	ţ	9	f, 7
ئەر	ڈہ:	Yud	J	,	4	2	٦		•	د	у	10	у
ځې	ځو	Kåf	۶	Ś	۶	~	٦	2	٥	ء	k, χ	20	k
ځکې	لُحَد	Låmadh	U	7	Ŋ	7	7	7	7	7	1	30	1
مدمر	محمر	Mim	x	R	x	P	æ	z	थ	3	m	40	<i>m</i>
ڑھ,	ئە	Nün	、	-	۲ .	•	T	2	د	د	n	50	<i>n</i>
<u>شمخ</u>	ممحكم	Semkath	ھ	8	æ	8	в	8	в	æ	s	60	5
Ľ.	~	E	U	ح	U	2	7	~	7	7		70	51
13	~à	Pē	9	٩	g	٩	୶	9	٩	9	p, f	80	p
125	~35	Şāde	3	5	3	5	-	-	-	-	ş	90	c
ക്ക്	مەھ	Qüf	9	ą	p	д	þ	А	٩	р	q	100	9
ۇتھ	ъi	Rish	÷	ŕ	÷	ż	-		-		r	200	r
بنة	بعقع	Shīn		r.		¥.		x		x .	sh, š	300	x, 5
οŹ	مه	Tau	2	γ	Δ	Ψ	-	-	-	-	t, 9	400	t

Figure 35: The Amsterdam Centre for New Testament Studies published this image as representative of the Syriac alphabet, with the Serto alphabet in the left side of each column.

S qoph < 1 S tet S shin

Figure 36: Par. Syr. 169, securely dated to 938 shows the first examples of S teth, qoph, gomal, and shin. Because this manuscript was made after the eighth century, this proves that all S forms did not develop at the same time.

In fact, gomal, qoph, shin, and teth all developed in the tenth century or later. Figure 36 shows the first appearance of the S forms of gomal, qoph, shin, and teth in Par. Syr. 169, which is securely dated to 938 CE. Prior to this date, only the E form of these four letters appeared even in manuscripts most scholars would define as Serto manuscripts. By comparing the letters seen in Figure 36 with those in the chart in Figure 37, it becomes clear that the Serto alphabet used in textbooks by scholars is the one that was only established in the tenth century at the earliest. The

S forms of these four letters do not become prevalent until the 13th century, as can be seen in Figure 37. Figure 37 is a screenshot from the Syriac Script Table developed by Professors Penn and Howe and discussed in the introduction. It shows the letters gomal, qoph, shin, and teth (in that order) in the 13 latest securely-dated manuscripts in my dataset, ranging in date from 1088 to 1265. This table shows that the S form of all four letters do not become popular until the

	BL. Add. 17127	BL. Add. 17213	BL. Add. 14679	Cam. Add. 1700	BL. Add. 17224	Har. Syr. 141	Cam. Add. 2918	Cam. Add. 1972	BL. Add. 17253	Vat. Syr. 464	BL. Add. 17256	BL. Add. 14686	Cam. Add. 1967	
	Date: 1088	Date: 1100- 1101	Date: 1102	Date: 1166	Date: 1173	Date: 1208	Date: 1217-	Date: 1218	Date: 1222- 1223	Date: 1233- 1234	Date: 1249- 1250	Date: 1255	Date: 1265	C former
gomal	2	7	2	2	٩.	5	6		4		7	7	7	STORMS
teth		7	4	4	F	F	8	S	4	IMAGA NOT AIAILABLA	7	$\boldsymbol{\mathcal{P}}$	f	
qoph	4	D		Q			0	0	٥	9	۵	D	Ø	
shin	T	1			T	7		ب		┛		T	.	

Figure 37: This is a screenshot of a the Syriac Script Table developed by Professors Penn and Howe. It shows the latest 20 securely dated manuscripts of which we have digital images. This section of the chart shows that some S letter forms do not appear until the thirteenth century

thirteenth century. The E form of each of these letters is predominantly used through the eleventh and twelfth centuries, even in manuscripts scholars generally categorize as Serto. Another early use of the S forms of these letters occurs in the securely dated manuscript Cambridge Add. 1700, from 1166. The manuscript Cam. Add. 2918, dated to 1217 marks the point when the S forms of gomal, qoph, shin, and teth become used in the majority of securely dated manuscripts from that time period..

Although many scholars recognize that the S forms of some letters (gomal, qoph, shin, and teth) did not appear until centuries after the supposed emergence of Serto, this is not communicated in literature about the language. Tables such as that seen in Figure 35 demonstrate the misinformation that is being propagated by Syriac textbooks. The manner in which the Serto alphabet is portrayed in scholarly literature suggests that all S forms developed at the same time, during the seventh or eighth centuries, however this is not the case, as can be seen in Figures 36 and 37. The S forms of gomal, qoph, shin, and teth are first seen in the tenth century, two centuries after all S forms allegedly developed, and these forms do not become commonly used until the thirteenth century. It is a problem that the thirteenth-century form of Serto is being described as the eighth-century version of the script in textbooks.

Problem 4: Individual letters develop S Forms at different times

As described in the previous section, the S forms of the secondary letters all developed well after the eighth century, which is an issue in that the Serto alphabet as found in textbooks does not truly exist until the tenth century. This problem is compounded by the fact that the letters whose S forms do exist in the eighth century (alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau, mim and waw) all develop at different times, and often before the eighth century. BL. Add. 12150 again proves this point with the appearance of the S forms of dalath and rish in 411 CE. Dalath and rish are the first S forms to develop of all the variable letters. Of the securely dated manuscripts produced before 800 CE, 12% use S forms of rish and/or dalath.

He, mim, and waw were the next letters to appear in their S form first in the manuscript Vatican Syr. 137, which is securely dated to 564 CE, again well before the supposed birth of Serto in the eighth century. As shown in Figure 38, Vat. Syr. 137 uses the S forms of dalath, rish, he, mim, and waw, but E forms of alaph and tau. This is one of the dominant patterns of deviation from the norm. S he is found in seven of the 82 securely dated manuscripts produced before 800 CE, which is 9% of all securely dated manuscripts produced before the supposed development of the Serto script. Similarly, 7% of all securely dated manuscripts made prior to 800 CE use the S form of waw or mim.

8% of securely dated manuscripts produced before 700 CE use S forms of dalath, rish, he, mim, and/or waw. The S forms of alaph and tau did not develop until significantly later than dalath, rish, he, mim, and waw. The first appearance of the S forms of alaph and tau are in the manuscript BL. Add. 14548, securely dated to 790 CE, seen in Figure 39.

S dalath sino s.ka S rish Aroon Lioua el cho La . such los 2 glkh, אול כבותואנת DARO «. 2014, ofterse cel 4. S waw 1 500 Khayanon Ship Low axy erois cooin lok and 1.01 4. S he S mim Lacour Nix SO ochero march KI olo local. me ocxl 753 Les erec mani opour 1000 39 now 5000 ce. 1019 Khlas ricas cas Joh eword, ALPRO ore cro u لم لدهم · souchers (. elino olo-200 La ino Konker. Rento. or glus 2000 0000 roall Kasa and in COLON MELINO .290 E alaph 5 S CT 005 007 יורי כבמוא. הים E tau 69 -2120.07 فج العص o. aipr Karles Kohro dr .22 K107 daren lod Loce Kenzo ocus 190 9010 · > Parce mail . 000 010 50 ROK 2. ... 30 209 ONESS RES ê. 61287 1000 ets docin En colo 2 com 0 to alles and has Jorgos 139 Copyright © Biblioteca Apostolica Vaticana http://digi.vatlib.it/view/MSS_Vat.sir.137/0056 powered by DWork • Heidelberg University Library 3S

Figure 38: Vat. Syr. 137, securely dated to 564 CE shows the first appearance of the S forms of he, mim, and waw. It also uses the S form of dalath and rish, which had already developed by this time. But the scribe still uses E forms of alaph, and tau

95 S alaph S tau بمطلا: در در 2307 in لاهد 1 arealal ino 00 300 30 S mim 21 STA er ang Asis 1000 دهر متسل، مدلمه القدهما مملة 507 15 60 ملا . in Auss S he S dalath 033 2001 Sac 1200 96 115 0191 AT. 073 40.00 6 20 207 20 00 007> 6 S waw ימובי. 1012 Va 10 TIE ol igz, 0007 0 /ADASE DO ABAS 0119 007 nD 45 als 103 lisous whi. aio 0.9 وبوالم 19 השנא לסב 0 0 010 ex/ 111:2 ins 980 coc 1000 0000 2 9, Non Sol 0157 20 60 aL) /6 ilso 1 دم les centry low con secon 10 LAU

Figure 39: BL. Add. 14548 shows the first use of the S forms of alaph and tau. It also uses the S forms of dalath, rish, he, mim, and waw, making this the first manuscript that fits the Standard Model of Serto.

The S forms of alaph and tau do not appear in a securely dated manuscript until the eighth century, two centuries after the first appearance of the S forms of dalath, rish, he, mim, and waw. The S forms of alaph and tau do not become commonly used until the mid-ninth century. 24% of all securely dated manuscripts produced in the ninth century use the S form of alaph, which increases to 32% in the tenth century. The S form of tau shows a similar pattern, with 29% of all securely dated manuscripts made in the ninth century using S forms, increasing to 53% in the tenth century. As previously discussed, the S forms of other letters, such as gomal, qoph, shin, and teth, do not appear until the tenth century. Therefore, there are four distinct dates in which different S letter forms first appear in securely dated manuscripts: 411 (dalath, rish), 564 (he, mim, and waw), 790 (alaph, tau), and 938 (gomal, qoph, shin, teth). Rather than the development of the Serto script in the eighth century, the letter forms that make up the Standard Model's definition of this script all appear at different times and only two of the ten first appear in the eighth century if the letter forms that characterize the script appear in intervals.

Problem 5: Scholars do not agree on script classification

In order to determine the impact of problems one through four on the manner in which scholars use and understand the Syriac scripts Estrangela and Serto, I compiled a quiz that was sent to five scholars in the field: David Mitchelson is an assistant professor of Christianity at Vanderbilt Divinity School. He is the founder of Syriac.org, an online clearinghouse of digital tools for the study of Syriac Christianity. Aaron Michael Butts is an assistant professor in Northwest Semitics at the Catholic University of America and co-editor of the main reference encyclopedia in Syriac studies. Thomas Carlson is assistant professor of history at the University of Oklahoma and specializes in Middle Eastern history and Syriac Christianity. Adam McCollom is a post-doctoral researcher at the University of Vienna and previously was the chief cataloger of Syriac manuscripts at St. John's University. Ayda Kaplan is a recent Ph.D. from the University of Leuven where she completed a dissertation on Syriac paleography.

I first compiled images of 14 manuscripts that fit the Standard Model's definition of either Estrangela or Serto. Within these, there were eight that would traditionally be classified as Estrangela (containing all primary E forms), and six that fit the definition of Serto (containing all primary S forms). Then, I picked 21 manuscripts that demonstrated the above-named problems, having either the S and E form of a particular letter, or a mixture of S forms of certain letters and E forms of other letters within one page. Next, I mixed all the manuscript images together so that they were in random order, and placed each image on a slide within a 33 slide PowerPoint Presentation.⁶ The written instructions for the quiz asked the scholars to look at a manuscript image, and first choose between Estrangela and Serto to define the script used. Then, they were asked if they would change their answer to Medial script if given the chance (Medial is a term that some in the field use to describe both a certain combination of E and S letters). This looked like:

Manuscript 1:

- 1. If you could only choose between Serto and Estrangela to define this manuscript, which would you choose?
 - a. Serto
 - b. Estrangela
- 2. If a third category, medial, is introduced, how do you now define the manuscript?
 - a. Serto
 - b. Estrangela
 - c. Medial

⁶Originally, there were 35 images, but I have only used the data from 33 of these. Two of the manuscripts were removed because the images I chose were not properly edited and included two different hands in the images shown.

Manuscript Name	My Classification	A	В	С	D	E
BL Add 17126	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela
BL. Add. 17182B	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela
Vat. Syr. 13	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estangela
BL. Add. 7157	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela
BL. Add. 7157	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela
BL. Add. 12160	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela
BL. Add. 14428	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela
BL. Add. 14448	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela

Figure 40: This chart shows the manuscripts that were used as the control Estrangela category and the responses of the scholars to these manuscripts. The control Estrangela category only included manuscripts that used all E forms and would be considered Estrangela per the Standard Model.

Figure 40 shows the results for the Estrangela control manuscripts. There was consensus between the scholars that all the Estrangela control manuscripts were, in fact, Estrangela. This is in accordance with Franklin & Marshall College Professor Garth I. Moller, who, in his article, *Towards a New Typology of the Syriac Manuscript Alphabet,* argues that there is general agreement in Syriac scholarship about what should be considered Estrangela.⁷ However, following Moller's argument, there was less agreement about what would be categorized as Serto between the scholars.

Figure 41 shows the scholars' responses to the manuscripts I identified as Serto by the

Standard Model. I expected the results for the control Serto category to be the same as Estrangela

consensus among the sensities and agreement with the standard model because of the presence								
Manuscript Name	My Classification	Α	В	С	D	E		
BL Add 14623	serto	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto, medial	serto		
BL. Add. 12153	serto	serto	serto	estrangela, medial	serto, medial	serto, medial		
BL. Add. 14580	serto	serto	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto		
BL. Add. 14582	serto	serto	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto		
BL. Add. 14651	serto	serto	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto		
BL. Add. 14651	serto	serto	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto		

- consensus among the scholars and agreement with the Standard Model because of the presence

Figure 41: This chart shows the answers of the 5 scholars to the manuscripts that fit the Standard Model definition of Serto, and include all primary S forms.

⁷ Moller, Garth I. "Towards a New Typology of the Syriac Manuscript Alphabet." *Journal of Northwest Semitic Languages* 14 (1988): 153-97. Print. 158.

of only S letters. In this chart, any deviance from the expected response is written in pink. When the scholar answered differently on question two than question one for a given manuscript, both responses are written. The results of the survey, as seen in the above figure were unexpected to me. Scholar D, in fact, identified all of these manuscripts as Medial, while Scholar C initially named one as Estrangela. The scholars were never in complete agreement about script identification, and at best only four of the five scholars agreed on the script identification. These results agreed with Moller's hypothesis that, "there is a great deal less agreement as to what counts as Serta," which can be seen in the variance in the scholars' responses.⁸

The results were even more divergent when it came to manuscripts with a combination of E and S forms. I used the term "mixed" on the chart to describe any manuscript with a combination of E and S forms so that there would be no confusion with textbook definitions. Again, in Figure 42, words written in pink are those that deviated from my classification of the

script.

Manuscript Name	My Classification	A	В	С	D	E
Vat. Syr 14	mixed	estrangela, medial	serto, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial
Vat Syr. 137	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela, medial
BL. Add. 14679	mixed	serto	serto	estrangela, medial	serto, medial	serto
BL. Add. 12139	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 17110	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 17174	mixed	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto, medial	serto, medial
Dam. Patr. 12/13	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 14686	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 17125	mixed	serto	serto	estrangela, medial	serto, medial	serto, medial
BL. Add. 17256	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 12165	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
Vat. Syr. 152	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 14471	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Or. 8731	mixed	estrangela, medial	serto	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial
Vat. Syr. 467	mixed	estrangela, medial	serto, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial
BL. Add. 14579	mixed	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela	estrangela, medial	estrangela
BL. Add. 14515	mixed	estrangela, medial				
BL. Add. 14650	mixed	serto	serto	serto, medial	serto, medial	serto, medial
BL. Add. 12152	mixed	estrangela, medial	serto, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela, medial	estrangela

Figure 42: The chart lists the manuscript name, and my classification of the manuscript. I used the term "mixed" rather than medial on the chart to describe any manuscript with a combination of E and S forms so that there would be no confusion with the textbook definition of medial. Words written in pink are those that deviated from my classification of the script.

It is clear that there is little consensus between the scholars. There were few identifiable patterns for classification by the scholars, each had their own manner of identifying the script used. One scholar, for example, tended to categorize scripts as Estrangela and then medial, whereas another often identified scripts with mixed E and S forms as only Estrangela. The medial option was chosen 40% of the time (including the control Serto manuscripts), and 62% of the time that I identified the script as mixed. Scholars A, B, C, D, and E only agree on one of the 19 manuscripts with mixed E and S forms (BL. Add. 14515). On most of the manuscripts, the scholars are divided with three agreeing on one identification while two agree on a different one. 79% of the time, the majority of the scholars chose Medial, acknowledging the presence of mixed E and S forms. 14 of the 19 manuscripts have responses that have agreement between two or more scholars on a Standard Model definition of the script seen (either Serto or Estrangela).



Figure 43: This is a flow chart describing how the five scholars reacted when presented with a manuscript with S alaph. The scholars most often chose to identify this manuscript as Serto after question one and Medial after question two.

When S alaph was present, the scholars were more likely to identify a manuscript as Serto (i.e. Vat. Syr. 14, BL. Add. 14679, BL. Add. 17174, BL. Add. 17125, BL. Add. 14650).

Figure 43 shows the results of the survey when the five scholars were presented with an S alaph. The scholars were most likely to identify the script as Serto in question one, however almost a quarter of the script identifications deviated from that norm. In response to question two, Medial was the most popular answer. Clearly, the Standard Model is not working if scholars cannot agree on one identification of the script. Because the mix of E and S forms found in these manuscripts do not fall within the definitions of Estrangela or Serto, the five scholars were not able to agree on one definition. 56% of the mixed E and S form manuscripts that had S forms of alaph were identified as medial, 36% identified as Serto, and 8% identified as Estrangela.



Figure 44: This chart shows the responses of the scholars when S forms of he, rish, dalath, waw, and mim were present in the manuscript alongside E forms of alaph and tau. In most cases, the scholars identified the script as Estrangela at first and then as medial. Only very rarely was Serto chosen to identify this script pattern.

Combinations of E and S forms that did not include S alaph and tau (for example, S he, rish, dalath, mim, and waw, with E alaph and tau) were more often identified as Estrangela. This can be seen in Figure 42. Most the time, the manuscript was identified as Estrangela in question one and then Medial in question two. In spite of this, the fact that so many manuscripts were

identified as Estrangela is concerning. These manuscripts contained at least five S forms, but were still identified as Estrangela rather than Serto. The added category of Medial is necessary in order to fix some of these issues, and many scholars used Medial in order to place mixed E and S form manuscripts, however this category did not have a common enough usage by the scholars to make it a viable option to fix the Standard Model.

It seems that each scholar has his or her own way of identifying the scripts, as each has their own pattern. Scholar A tends to identify a mixed manuscript as Estrangela first and then as medial, whereas scholar E identifies mixed manuscripts as Estrangela more often than medial. Clearly, there is confusion in the field about how to identify a manuscript that does not fit the Standard Model. There was very little consensus on the manuscripts aside from the Estrangela control manuscripts. When presented with mixed E and S form manuscripts, scholars only agreed one out of 19 times – there is a problem with the Standard Model.

Conclusion

There are many problems with the Standard Model of Syriac script definitions. E and S forms of one letter are used interchangeably by a single scribe; E and S forms of different letters can appear in a single manuscript page written by a single scribe; not all S forms appear during the eighth century, and in fact each form develops at a different date. Finally, scholars do not agree on script identifications, even when an intermediary category is available. The Standard Model is not adequate to define Syriac scripts. As shown in future chapters, there are distinct intermediary patterns that exist which can also be divided chronologically. Some scholars have also noted these patterns and attempted to integrate them into the Standard Model. But I believe that the only way to have useful, appropriate categories is to throw the Standard Model out and start over.

CHAPTER 3: EVALUATING ALTERNATE MODELS

Other scholars have also grappled with the previously discussed problems with the Standard Model. I am not the first to notice that there are scripts that do not fall easily into a single category.¹ John F. Healy, of the University of Manchester, concluded that early S letter forms needed to be inspected in closer detail, but he does not do this himself.² So too, manuscripts that defy the Standard Model often get filed as minor repairs or exceptions to the norm because prior to this project, scholars were able only to look at one manuscript at a time. This restriction made it very difficult to see the prevalence of deviation from the Standard Model.

Some scholars have sought to define an intermediary category to explain these deviations. Although a handful of scholars have noted deviations from the Standard Model, such scholars have tried to assimilate these deviant manuscripts into the Standard Model, rather than create a new model. Even then, these occasional objections have remained in hard-to-find journal articles and have not affected introductory textbooks to Syriac or general Syriac reference works. In part, this is due to previous scholars having access to a much smaller set of securely dated manuscripts. However, once one examines the majority of securely dated manuscripts, as done in this project, it becomes clear that no modification of the Standard Model or minor tweak will fix

¹ Healey, John F. "The Early History of the Syriac Script: A Reassessment." *Journal of Semitic Studies* XLV/1 (Spring 2000): 55-67. Print.

Palmer, Andrew. "The Syriac Letter-Forms of Tūr Abdīn and Environs." *Oriens Christianus* 73 (1989): 68-89. Print. 74-6.

Brock, Sebastian, and Lucas Van Rompay. *Catalogue of the Syriac Manuscripts and Fragments in the Library of Deiral Surian, Wadi Al-Natrun (Egypt)*. Leuven: Uitgeverig Peters En Departement Oosterse Studies, 2014. Print. Kaplan, Ayda. "The Shape of the Letters and the Dynamics of Composition in Syriac Manuscripts (fifth to Tenth Century)." *Ruling the Script in the Middle Ages: Formal Aspects of Written Communication (Books, Charters, and Inscriptions)*. Ed. S. Barret, D. Stutzmann, and G. Vogeler. Turnhout: Brepols, 2016. 379-98. Print. ² Healey, 56.

the current understanding of the Syriac script. The truth is that manuscripts very rarely stick to the Standard Model, making the Standard Model outdated and, frankly, misleading. In a few cases, alternate models have been proposed. This chapter will evaluate three of those models: Andrew Palmer's introduction of the category "Medial," Sebastian Brock and Lucas Van Rompay expansion upon this idea, and Ayda Kaplan's introduction of four new scripts.

Palmer - Medial

Palmer, in his article, "The Syriac Letter-Forms of Tūr Abdīn and Environs," maintains

the use of Standard Model definitions of Estrangela and Serto, but adds a new category to this model. He describes a "Medial script" which has "rounded and closed," mim, semkath, waw, he, dalath, and rish. Or in other words, contained S forms of those letters, including the primary letters of dalath, rish, he, and waw. Palmer was the first to use the term "Medial" to describe this script, a term which he adopted from Latin paleography. Palmer states that Medial script was in use from the eighth century onward.³ An example of a manuscript Palmer would identify as Medial is BL. Add. 12152, pictured in Figure 45. This manuscript is dated to 837 CE, placing it in Palmer's time period of post-eighth century. It has E forms of alaph and tau, and S forms of mim, semkath, waw, he, dalath, and rish. A decade later, Francoise Briquel Chatonnet suggests that this



Figure 45: BL. Add. 12152, securely dated to 837 contains S forms of he, dalath, rish, waw, semkath, and mim and E forms of alaph and tau. This manuscript fits Palmer's definition of medial perfectly.

³ Palmer, 76-8.

hand is an Edessenian script that represents an intermediary stage between Estrangela and Serto.⁴ John F. Healey also states that this script is an informal version of Estrangela.⁵ Both scholars use the same pattern of E and S letters to categorize this script. As noted in previous chapters, this is one of the most common deviant patterns of mixed E and S letters, and appears in over 50% of securely dated manuscripts that have both E and S forms. Therefore, adding medial to the Standard Model does account for a large percentage of manuscripts that deviate from the Standard Model.

However, Palmer's model does have problems of its own. For example, Palmer only lists the letters: mim, semkath, waw, he, dalath, and rish. He does not account for manuscripts in which only some of these letters are present in their S forms, for example BL. Add. 12150, which has S forms of dalath and rish, but no other letters (Figure 46). Furthermore, BL. Add.



Figure 46: Bl. Add. 12150 is an example of a manuscript that does not fit in Palmer's schema. It has S forms of dalath and rish, but E forms of every other letter. Palmer does not account for a mixture of the letters he identifies as designating medial script.

⁴ Briquel Chatonnet, 176.

⁵ Healey, 65

12150 is from the fifth century – Palmer writes that medial begins in the eighth century. A better example of this issue with the schema can be found in BL. Add. 17110, securely dated to 599 CE and pictured in Figure 47. Therefore, the chronological component of Palmer's model is also incorrect. Another problem with Palmer's model is that he does not account for when both E and S forms of one letter are used at the same time. For example, what would BL. Add. 14548, which has both E and S forms of alaph be classified as? Or, how would BL. Add. 14471 with both forms of rish and dalath (and S he, waw, and mim be identified)? Both manuscripts can be seen in Figure 48.

~ 10

Figure 47: BL. Add. 17110, securely dated to 599 contains S forms of he, dalath, rish, waw, semkath and mim. According to Palmer, this manuscript should be identified as Medial, but it is dated to prior to the eighth century. Palmer's article asserts that Medial did not exist at that time.



Figure 48: LEFT: BL. Add. 14548 with E and S forms of alaph. RIGHT: BL. Add. 14471 with E and S forms of dalath and rish. Neither of these manuscripts is accounted for by Palmer's script schema.

Palmer, Briquel Chatonnet, and Healey identify a major pattern of deviance from the Standard Model and label this Medial script. Palmer's Medial is a significant improvement over the Standard Model of just Estrangela and Serto, but it does not solve all the problems of the Standard Model. There are many patterns of deviance that go unaddressed in Palmer's article, and the chronology is incorrect. Although Medial is a substantial improvement, our dataset lends itself to a more nuanced model.

Brock and Van Rompay

Sebastian Brock and Lucas Van Rompay expanded on the idea of Medial in the 2014 text *Catalogue of the Syriac Manuscripts and Fragments in the Library of Deir-al Surian, Wadi al-Natrun (Egypt)*, by modifying the preexisting Standard Model to include the new category of Medial Estrangela, and dividing Serto into early and later hands.⁶ This schema defines

⁶ Brock and Van Rompay, xxi-xxii.

Estrangela as having open (E) forms of he, waw, and mim, existing from the fifth century onwards and becoming rare in and after the tenth century (Figure 49).



Figure 49: BL. Add. 17126 is an example of Brock and Van Rompay's Estrangela. This manuscript uses E forms of all letters, and the open bottom of waw and mim are especially clear in this manuscript.

Medial Estrangela differs from Estrangela in that it has closed (S) forms of he, waw, and mim.

All other letters take E form as can be seen in Figure 50. According to Brock and Van Rompay,

Medial Estrangela was in use from the eighth or ninth century onwards.

	1 20-1 22 24 24	L MILO LINK
Figure 50: Berlin Syr. 26 is an example of a Medial Estrangela manuscript. This manuscript uses S forms of mim, waw, and he and E forms of alaph and tau. This manuscript is securely dated to the eighth century.	with a set of the set	dana dan dan dan dan dan dan dan dan dan

out and the situation the the

740 741 5 13

ירביבריטי ברביא מילי בייא פיביל במילה ייטילה יישיא לנטירים שבושל ברביא

Plate I III

Berlin, Preussische Staatsbibliothek Cod. Syr. 26 (Sachau 321), folio 148v. Early Serto adds the S forms of alaph and tau to the S forms found in Medial Estrangela (he, waw, mim). Early Serto developed in the eighth century and continued to be used until it was mostly replaced by Later Serto. Brock and Van Rompay's Early Serto fits the Standard Model definition of Serto, and Figure 51 is an example of a perfect Early Serto manuscript.

J.m.A (m 10.0007 10 ALO.000 0.21 LaPero On ElAro -----(TALO? 0

Figure 51: BL. Add. 14651, securely dated to 850 is an example of an Early Serto manuscript. It has S forms of alaph, tau, he, mim, and waw.


Figure 52: This twelfth-century manuscript, Vat. Syr. 464, has S forms of shin, beth, and qoph. This is an example of Later Serto as defined by Brock and Van Rompay.

Later Serto, which is present from the twelfth century onwards, adds the S forms of shin, beth, and qoph. This script is represented by Figure 52.

Brock and Van Rompay also suggest the addition of a Transitional category for when both E and S forms of alaph are used in a single manuscript, or when alaph and tau do not both take S form in a manuscript but only one of those letters does (i.e. S form of alaph and E form of tau with S forms of he, waw, and mim).⁷ Figure 53 is an example of a Transitional manuscript.

⁷ Brock and Van Rompay, xxi-xxii.



Figure 53: Vat. Syr. 152 uses both E and S forms of alaph and tau. It also has S forms of he, waw, and mim. It is securely dated to 979 CE. This is an example of a Transitional manuscript in Brock and Van Rompay's schema.

This script schema successfully addresses the chronological issues with the Standard Model, especially the fact that different S letter forms emerge at different times. The category of Later Serto especially represents this correction in that it addresses the S letter forms (qoph, shin, beth) that do not appear in securely dated manuscripts until the twelfth century. However, this does not account for the existence of what should be considered Medial Estrangela manuscripts prior to the eighth century. For example, Vat. Syr. 137 and BL. Add. 17110, both securely dated to the sixth century, should be defined by Brock and Van Rompay as Medial Estrangela

manuscripts, but they do not align with the chronology of this schema. Vat. Syr. 137 is pictured in Figure 54.

28 9.2 00 ASON KION KISWKO am OCT 10cm0cec <hhPRAR S.677 Chasse 0 and are à5 9000 Khankokhai 9.00en AS KO to jonal and have a erro 704 007 polity dehave scash K 200 miche JURICE 200,00 ART. mon mana 100 12 007 JES ADO a 0.50000 30 50 Joho: Alwar 607 Copyright © Biblioteca Apostolica Vaticana http://digi.vatlib.it/view/MSS_Vat.sir.137/0061 powered by DWork • Heidelberg University Library

Figure 54: Vat. Syr. 137, securely dated to 564, uses S forms of he, waw, and mim, which means that Brock and Van Rompay should define this manuscript as Medial Estrangela. However, because this manuscript was made in the 6th century, it falls outside the dates given by Brock and Van Rompay for this script style.

The insistence of the Standard Model on the development of Serto in the eighth century, and the reluctance of scholars to rethink this is a major problem. Even this script schema, which somewhat successfully addresses the problem of S forms developing at different times, use of both E and S forms of one letter, and use of E and S forms of different letters interchangeably, does not resolve the fixation on the eighth century. To correct this script schema, Medial Estrangela should begin in the sixth century.

Another issue with this model is that it ignores dalath and rish, two of the primary letter forms. I believe that Brock and Van Rompay did not include dalath and rish as primary letters for the identification of Syriac script because of the problem of BL. Add. 12150. This manuscript, which uses both E and S forms of dalath and rish, and is the oldest securely dated manuscript (411 CE), would upset the dates of the entire model. By ignoring those two letters, the scholars avoid the problem of addressing the appearance of S letter forms in the early fifth century. This evasion of BL. Add. 12150 is common in Syriac scholarship. Furthermore, S he, waw, and mim never appear in a securely dated manuscript without S dalath and rish. Therefore, they should be added to this schema.

Overall, this is a better schema than the Standard Model because the script categories somewhat successfully address the problem of S forms developing at different times. The only case in which this is not successful is in the assertion that Medial Estrangela developed in the eighth century. I believe that the addition of dalath and rish as primary letters in the identification of a script would also benefit this model. I also believe that the category of Transitional deserves more attention than the cursory sentence it receives in this text. The use of both E and S forms of alaph and tau is extremely common among the securely dated manuscripts in my dataset, and should be addressed more thoroughly. In conclusion, Brock and Van Rompay present a more useful schema than the Standard Model, but because this was presented as one paragraph in a catalog of manuscripts, it does not get the attention that it deserves.

Kaplan

In a recent article, Ayda Kaplan introduces an entirely new schema. Her model is similar to that of Brock and Van Rompay but it divests itself from the Standard Model by using different language to name the scripts. Kaplan states that her approach is based on Latin paleography in which different forms derive from one script and develop autonomously.⁸ This idea is influenced by Chatonnet and Healey's arguments that Serto was developed from a regional form of Estrangela.⁹

Kaplan's four Syriac scripts are Monumental, which is the Standard Model definition of Estrangela, having all E forms (Figure 49). Monumental Semi-Cursive is defined as having S dalath, rish, he, and waw. According to Kaplan, upon first glance, a Monumental Semi-Cursive manuscript will look like what she terms a monumental manuscript. By this, she means that the letters will be less rounded and more angular in appearance. This category is comparable to Brock and Van Rompay's Medial Estrangela, but Kaplan adds the letters dalath and rish. Figure



Figure 55: BL. Add. 18819 is an example of Cursive Semi-Monumental. It has both E and S forms of alaph, and S forms of dalath, rish, he, waw, and mim. It also has E forms of gomal and shin.

⁸ Kaplan, 385.

⁹ Kaplan, 384.

50 is also an example of a Monumental Semi-Cursive manuscript. Cursive Semi-Monumental has the roundness of the Serto script (Formal Cursive, in Kaplan's words), but contains E and S forms of any letter, and E (monumental) forms of gomal and shin. This category is not comparable to any from Brock and Van Rompay. It has a similar definition to that of Transitional, but many Transitional manuscripts do not have the rounded appearance of a Cursive Semi-Monumental manuscript (as seen in Figure 53). A good example of a Cursive Semi-Monumental manuscript can be found in Figure 55. Finally, Formal Cursive is Standard Model Serto (S forms of every letter, including gomal and shin). Figure 56 depicts Kaplan's script model.

Kaplan also attempts to address the question of why both E and S forms may be found in a single manuscript. She writes that in order for a scribe to justify a manuscript column properly, he may have used an S letter form to condense the space a word took up, or an E form to elongate the word. In this way, the scribe had agency in choosing which letter form he was using.¹⁰ This is especially important when considering the problem of BL. Add. 12150, the first manuscript to use S forms of dalath and rish. This manuscript has three columns, meaning that justification was essential when the scribe composed the manuscript page, and may account for the use of the more compact S forms.

Letters	Phonetic	Monumental/	Monumental	Cursive	Formal	
		Estrangelo	semi-cursive	semi-	cursive/	
				monumental	Serto	
Olaph	,	۲	~~	۲ <i>۲</i>	\$	
Beth	b	C.	ŋ	د	c	
Gomal	g	~	\checkmark	\checkmark	Ì	
Dolath	d	, J	?	?	?	
He	h	e B	õ	δ	δ	
Waw	w	٩	0	٥	0	
Zain	z	١	١	,	1	
<u>H</u> eth	Ņ	33	33		~	
Ţeth	ţ	\mathcal{F}	\mathcal{F}	£ 89	56	
Yudh	У	>	, ••	-	3	
Koph	k	~~>	حک	م م	حر	
Lomadh	1	7	7	7 /	1	
Mim	m	מבק	הבת	अर्घ	محمر	
Nun	n	4	4	ィ	२	
Semkath	s	8	в	ą	B	
E	*	~	2	~ ~	~	
Phe	f	٩	٩	٩	٩	
Şodhe	ş	_5	_5	ŗ	C,	
Qoph	q	٩	ą	ą	و	
Rish	r	; i	;	ij	÷	
Shin	š	Z	L	Ł	•	
Taw	t	አ	ል	9 V T	~ L	

Figure 56: This chart was taken from Kaplan's article. It shows images of each letter from each of her four Serto script categories.

This schema seems to address problems of the Standard Model, however, there are some issues. For example, the definition of Cursive Semi-Monumental is very vague. Kaplan defines the script as looking rounded and having both E and S forms of a single letter. The main feature of this category, then, is its physical appearance. There are manuscripts that have S forms of alaph but do not have a rounded appearance. For example, BL. Add. 17174, as seen in Figure 57.

rool Lue of fiel. winow / ecit / . com والعوارة المعدل والله محدم . الحدد ومعلا عد olicie an acrony olabor land no. ace الم مافند: وحدد بلدهم اخل. معد عل المحصد وحدة فتمار في مالا من هدا تحسم 2. - Reillon ind cours even حدمط ومنتحط لم محني افد مد وم وودنده المنديع من سالم الم. ولا مرحا ود حدودهم alil dero. oce u latoran rol: eige 10, to led. wal oroce talk or an like در مدید اظ محمد محمردی داند مد olet and ear lind. ala cool to hume lein ومعامد سعدة سلع دما سدد علا محما. م محما علم محمد ملا يتم محما محما الله وم وللم السد متحصر محمد لم معداً. مم وم ع ביניםא מבתבל המן וביו נוצות וצירם. ومع ودسا همدذا مما اخد مما النا، مدو صلك حدي. ولا الم لم لم سعنا ويع ال. والا طلعمر إذا الن يوير بالمحمد. ودر ملك Till de Lit out I unce me Lo hoe יוצאו כל ובא דהו מבל עוו סעו ובדה במצ ديد وال مديد مخدا، مامد مد وم ورمد م Land actif e Puil. acet and

Figure 57: BL. Add. 17174 uses both E and S forms of alaph, and S forms of he, dalath, rish, waw, mim, and tau. However, this manuscript does not appear to be in a cursive hand upon first glance, which makes this difficult to define in Kaplan's schema.

The most common letter to have both E and S forms present is alaph. This is addressed more successfully in Brock and Van Rompay's Transitional script. Cursive Semi-Monumental has a vague and confusing definition. The vagueness of the definition does not aid it in making the category broad and applicable to many manuscripts. I believe that Kaplan's model would be improved by discussing alaph and tau, which seem to be implied as the letters that would define the Cursive Semi-Monumental category. More specificity in the definition of Cursive Semi-Monumental would be helpful.

Another problem is that there are no dates in this model. One of the most important goals of paleography is to date manuscripts, thus the lack of dates renders this schema useless. Kaplan's reluctance to provide dates is understandable because dates are the pitfall of most other Syriac script schemas. Furthermore, Kaplan was using a small set of manuscripts – only those available at the British Library, which may have made it more difficult for her to come up with dates.

Bush Model

The integration of dates with a mix of Kaplan, and Brock and Van Rompay's schemas allow for a new and more accurate proposal, the Bush Model:

Estrangela: Standard Model Estrangela, E forms of all letters. Used throughout time. Figure 58. Medial Estrangela: S forms of he, dalath, rish, waw, mim, or any combination thereof. Medial Estrangela may include both E and S forms of any of the above listed letters. These manuscripts take on the appearance of an Estrangela manuscript despite the inclusion of S forms. The first appearance of this script is BL. Add. 12150 in 411 CE, but this script does not become commonly used until the sixth century. Figure 59.

14 אין למציא שי עובר . איינדים בין במוניו איי · play הבוא שנכנה: באולא סאוני למי ניני בים בהללה בהבאי בהה בין שומר לבהה. ברכא להשאין and areas in reached neton. In wing make דרביום באול ובחבא לבימא מה אול: 510 they extremtor restrict les. ever mi realenteri נפת בין גבא נצת. המיהתה המשב לה לבישאי. בין لله دور بد واقدم دورتد مع المعام ، المانه مال ועהולאי ובחלאי מהיהול שהמואי והוצאי להיבאי איוא דרבינה לברבא אי אוב יא שלא כד בא דרא איי שוניהדיו לא הבווליבי ביין ולבין ane. השואשה לנתחה היותה ההיישר ההחשל האוהה בוננולא דק הנהדבאי דרות. נבתול כר מנא האדביאי. איולרינות שלב דביני בריהי דירוני בדולנ בשאובשל בשיבורא בק צאיואר. ביה יא לא בונה Edge 21. במיבה ולרכירה דיו בנה השנה האוכים. שהיה רמלבא באדה. בהה הני בנה האופר לבחת. וא ציבולריות. אילא لمل حققه وراحم محم حمد محمد مد من مرافة فالدال לה האומיות נכיו בייור איומי לה שהב. KS. علية لحمد لسحم وهذم بالحدم اللهم . حمة ومع ארכיא. אין רביני אם פרא אימאן רק פיאואאי יעאי בק בלהיצה יבינינדים, הנשוא והיניא שוברי לה שחל. apre us isone matander institutes ins ו העובא שולה השואליום של ברולה הקצהי שנולשי של בייש השני דין הלרין שהי ההחלה בל אב K one eller water they ander were aners and המירצא הציוצאי האינויאי האואואי איאייניבוה aure

Figure 58: BL. Add. 14448, securely dated to 699 CE is an example of a Bush Model Estrangela hand. It uses E forms of every primary and secondary letter.

13 PIM ALI

Figure 59: BL. Add. 14526, securely dated to 641 CE is an example of Bush Model Medial Estrangela. This manuscript has S dalath, rish, he, waw, and mim, and E alaph, tau, and secondary letters.

Early Serto: S forms of he, dalath, rish, waw, mim (all). Alaph, and tau may appear in both E and S forms in an early Serto manuscript, but at least one must appear in S form to be considered Early Serto. These manuscripts generally look more rounded (like later Serto) but do also look like an Estrangela manuscript. An Early Serto manuscript will always use the E forms of gomal, shin, qoph, and teth. The first appearance of this script is in 790 CE, and is commonly used after that date. Figure 60.

Figure 60: BL. Add. 14651, securely dated to 850 CE is an example of Bush Model Early Serto. This manuscript uses S forms of all primary letters, and E forms of all secondary letters.

Later Serto: S forms of he, dalath, rish, waw, mim, alaph, and tau (all). S forms of gomal, shin, qoph, and teth. Later Serto develops in the tenth century and is popularized in the thirteenth century. Figure 61.

- Low 113 1.05...20 col sol. out of class long 100 × 120 12 20:30/Nic orion-PO N en sin 2000/01/01/01/01/0 011:001012 19:1 DILIDIO 21 L-1:0 locetro a poge lad - cos aby o sich out ··/00/ Laillo (L) - 100 خط وحله وا م an is sid and ٥ و مد ، فلو 4. so, and dea V all 2. Looi Loiso à 00 1e cla 10:200, Jan:0 12.10 100. 20 1202 11: 20 sich denog 490 Dollo". Josh 500 G.L l' 15010/2 0 0/212 0/ 400:0 bain our lis. All 6 NLO 2 N1.120;200 42 licitaterial al un 2NoLogil 1 1000200200) deno de 1000 12001 ... ceol.

Figure 61: Cam. Add. 1972, securely dated to 1218 CE, is an example of a Later Serto manuscript in the Bush Model. This manuscript has S forms of all primary and secondary letters.

This new schema fixes the problems with the Standard Model addressed in Chapter 2. Scholars have been moving towards a new schema for decades, but without the ability to look at a large number of securely dated manuscripts at the same time, it was difficult to come up with a sufficient solution. Only with our large number of manuscripts and technological tools did this become possible. However, the dates in the Bush Model are defined only by securely dated manuscripts, so if this schema is to be used for dating undated manuscripts, the dates given should be considered general suggestions. There is the possibility that an Early Serto hand may appear before 790 CE in an undated manuscript. However, Figure 62 demonstrates that the dates provided by the Bush Model are more accurate than those found in the Standard Model, and should be able to isolate dates of undated manuscripts to a smaller period than prior to its



Figure 62: This image charts the occurrences of each script type named in the Bush Model over time for our dataset of securely dated manuscripts. Each dot represents a manuscript. Clusters of dots represents periods in which each script style was popular. Because we do not have sufficient data after the 10th century, the Later Serto data is lacking.

development. Figure 62 shows the distribution of manuscripts as classified by the Bush Model. In this chart, every dot represents a manuscript, and the rows represent each script type. This chart shows the dates at which each script type was dominant.

Conclusion

Recent scholarship has acknowledged the need for a new Syriac paleographical system. Scholars with access to larger collections, for example Kaplan with the British Library, have been able to spot the flaws in the Standard Model. In spite of this, there are still problems with all of the most recent remodels of Syriac scripts. This project has the largest dataset of securely dated Syriac manuscripts from the fifth to the eleventh century, which gives me the authority to propose a new model: The Bush Model. This model proposes corrections for the five problems with the Standard Model as discussed in the previous chapter and also improves upon the Brock and Van Rompay, and Kaplan models. Furthermore, the Bush Model provides a more accurate dating system than previous models. This new model will hopefully allow scholars to better categorize Syriac scripts and date undated manuscripts to a more concise range. The next chapter will discuss the real world pay-offs of the Bush Model on the dating of Syriac manuscripts.

CHAPTER 4: MARKEDNESS OF SYRIAC LETTER FORMS

Introduction

As discussed previously, the prevalence of the Standard Model in Syriac Paleography has led to problems with the dating of manuscripts. The previous two chapters exposed the failure of the Standard Model to accurately define and categorize scripts. This chapter will focus on the real-world applications of these data: dating of manuscripts. The vast majority of extant Syriac manuscripts are undated, and because the Standard Model only gives two categories of script, and one of them, Estrangela, is used throughout time, it was previously only possible to date Serto manuscripts, and the most specific that could be was post-eighth century. The proposed Bush Model is able to more accurately and specifically date Syriac manuscripts because of the introduction of more script categories associated with specific dates. In this paper, I have discussed two groups of letters – primary (alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau, mim and waw) and secondary (gomal, qoph, shin, and teth) – that, when in E or S form, help to identify a manuscript's script and isolate a date range. I will discuss each letter and its markedness in terms of dating a manuscript.

Markedness, in linguistics, is the "way words are changed or added to give a special meaning. The unmarked choice is just the normal meaning. For example, the present tense is unmarked for English verbs."¹ For the purposes of this paper, I have adapted this concept to paleography. An unmarked letter or letter form does not give any information as to the dating of a manuscript. For example, the letter zain appears the same in Estrangela and Serto manuscripts, therefore, based on just this letter alone, a scholar would not be able to date a manuscript. Thus,

¹ Borgatti, Stephen P. "Markedness." *Markedness*. Boston College School of Management, 2000. Web. 15 Apr. 2017. http://www.analytictech.com/mb119/markedne.htm.

zain is unmarked. Letters such as our primary and secondary letters are marked. An S gomal is marked because it only appears in manuscripts after a certain date, therefore this letter form has a special significance in the manuscript and helps the scholar to date said manuscript. This chapter will explain the markedness of the primary and secondary Syriac letters and letter forms.

Secondary Letters

When gomal, qoph, shin, and/or teth appear in their S form, the manuscript was created in the tenth century or later. The script chart pictured below demonstrates the fact that these secondary letters' E forms continued to be used throughout the centuries, rather than be replaced by S forms. Therefore, E gomal, qoph, shin, and teth are not marked letter forms, while the S forms of each of the secondary letters are. According to the Bush Model, if a manuscript includes an S gomal, qoph, shin, and/or teth, it will be in Later Serto hand, and can be dated to the tenth century or later.

BL. Add. 17127	BL. Add. 17213	BL. Add. 14679	Cam. Add. 1700	BL. Add. 17224	Har. Syr. 141	Cam. Add. 2918	Cam. Add. 1972	BL. Add. 17253	Vat. Syr. 464	BL. Add. 17256	BL. Add. 14686	Cam. Add. 1967
Date: 1088	Date: 1100- 1101	Date: 1102	Date: 1166	Date: 1173	Date: 1208	Date: 1217- 1218	Date: 1218	Date: 1222- 1223	Date: 1233- 1234	Date: 1249- 1250	Date: 1255	Date: 1265
7	7	2	7	1	2,	V	1	1		٦,	1	7 '
	7	L	f	F	t	8	8	f	IMAGE NOT AVAILABLE	ナ	7	÷
4	۵		Q			0	0	D	q	۵		Ø
T				r	Y	.	_		•		T	

Figure 63: This image is taken from the Penn-Syriac Script Chart and demonstrates the fact that securely dated manuscripts do not use S forms of secondary letters until the tenth century and later. The S forms of these letters are more rounded than the E forms. The E forms of secondary letters continue to be used throughout time.

The late appearance of the secondary letters (gomal, qoph, shin, and teth) was not expected, therefore this project does not have a strong dataset after the eleventh century. We do not have many manuscripts from the twelfth or thirteenth centuries, so even though our script chart shows that the S forms of secondary letters become more common in the thirteenth century, there could be a number of manuscripts that use these forms prior to the thirteenth century. In order to test this hypothesis, I used *An Album of Dated Syriac Manuscripts*, by William Henry Paine Hatch. This text catalogs 200 securely dated Syriac manuscripts and provides black and white facsimiles of one page from each manuscript.

teth 1 -4 E gomal 5 E shir --5 ri < ٢ ۲ F aoph 5 < < ĸ 4 5 4 17 22 5 0 = ~ 3

Figure 64: This manuscript represents manuscripts that use all E letter forms, characterizing the Estrangela script.

S goph teth S gomal shin

Figure 65: This tenth century manuscript represents a manuscript with all S forms, including the secondary letters. This manuscript is Bush Model Later Serto.

Using the Hatch text, I was able to supplement my data with more twelfth- and thirteenthcentury manuscripts. The earliest manuscript to show S forms of teth, qoph, and shin in the Hatch text is BL. Add. 14734, which is also included in our dataset. This manuscript is securely dated to 1085 CE, and represents the second appearance of S gomal, goph, shin, and teth in securely dated manuscripts. The page of this manuscript selected by Hatch does not include any examples of gomal, but from our digital images, we do know that BL. Add. 14734 uses the S form of gomal. There are no earlier manuscripts in Hatch that use S forms of secondary letters. However, Hatch is more useful in establishing the popularity of S secondary letters in the twelfth and thirteenth centuries. Out of the 27 twelfth and thirteenth century Syriac manuscripts present in Hatch, 41% use S forms of secondary letters. Another 41% of manuscripts out of the 27 use only E letter forms. The remaining 15% (four of the 27) use S forms of primary letters and E forms of the secondary letters. This is a pattern that we see repeated in our smaller and less comprehensive dataset of 22 manuscripts from the twelfth and thirteenth centuries,² 45% used the S forms of secondary letters, while 27% used E forms of primary and secondary letters, and another 27% used E forms of secondary letters with S forms of primary letters. There were similar percentages in both sets of manuscripts using S forms of the secondary letters, which shows the rise in popularity of these letter forms that were not used at all in securely dated manuscripts prior to the tenth century.

However, these conclusions are based on an incomplete dataset. Using Sebastian Brock's *A Tentative Checklist of Dated Syriac Manuscripts up to 1300*, it becomes clear that even including the Hatch text, we are still lacking sufficient data to make any certain claims. I only

² The majority of these manuscripts come from Professor Michael Penn's trip to the Vatican in March. These manuscripts have not been marked up or added to our database. I have used Professor Penn's notes on the manuscripts to supplement my research and have not seen images of most of these manuscripts.

have images of 62 of the 299 manuscripts securely dated to the twelfth and thirteenth centuries. This is only 21% of the total number of manuscripts from the twelfth and thirteenth centuries listed in Brock's catalog. In spite of this lack of evidence, we do know that S forms of secondary letters do not show up prior to the tenth century. Our dataset includes more than 90% of extant, securely dated manuscripts from the fifth through eleventh centuries, therefore we can state with great certainty that S forms of secondary letters did not appear until after this time.

Additional research on secondary letters and Syriac scripts after the twelfth century is necessary to refine their markedness. In contrast, for the primary letters (alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau, mim, and waw), we have much stronger data that provides sufficient nuance that it is useful to look at the relevance of each of these letters individually.

Primary Letters

Alaph

The S form of alaph first appears in 790 CE. In this manuscript, the E and S forms of alaph are both used interchangeably. Therefore, any manuscript with the S form of alaph can be dated to



Figure 66: This chart shows the usage of E and S alaphs between the 5th and 13th centuries in the manuscripts that we have.

the eighth century or later. This includes manuscripts that have both E and S forms of alaph. When both forms of alaph are present, that manuscript dates from the eighth century or later, but this combination is most popular between the eighth and eleventh centuries. When only the S form of alaph appears, that manuscript can also be dated to after the eighth century. The first securely dated manuscript with only S alaph dates to 816 CE.³ The first use of S alaph is followed by other instances of S alaphs relatively quickly. There are only 26 years between the first two appearances of S alaph in our securely dated manuscripts, and only four securely dated manuscripts fill that gap. This shows that the S form of alaph was adopted quickly across space.

Figure 66 shows a scatter plot of the use of alaph within all securely dated manuscripts. The bottom line represents E alaph, which is used first, and continues to be used by scribes through the centuries. Because the E form of alaph is used throughout time, the presence of an E alaph in a manuscript is unmarked and does not give any information toward the dating of a manuscript. It is clear that the S form of alaph develops in the eighth century and is used consistently after its first appearance. The center line of the chart plots the usage of both E and S forms of alaph in a manuscript. The top line represents the use of just S alaph. The use of E and S alaph and the use of just S alaph begin around the same time. However, the use of just S alaph is more common than the use of both E and S alaph. Figure 66 is meant to show the correlation between the uses of the E and S forms of alaph, but it appears as if there is no correlation

³ We only have a small percentage of the manuscripts that existed and we do not have manuscripts from every year, therefore the dates given are approximate, based upon those found in securely dated manuscripts. Any undated manuscript could defy the proposed dating schema, but there is no way in which to check this. The dates given are based on the existing dataset, of which this project has the largest and most comprehensive, thus the dates provided in this paper are likely more accurate than those found in previous scholarship.

manuscript contains an S alaph, it could be either Early Serto or Later Serto based on the Bush Model.

Dalath and Rish

The first occurrence of the S forms of dalath and rish is in the earliest extant securely dated Syriac manuscript, BL. Add. 12150 (411 CE). This manuscript uses both E and S forms of these two letters. Dalath and rish almost always take on the same form in any single manuscript, which is why they are combined in one section in this chapter. Because S dalath and rish are present in the earliest Syriac manuscript, they are not marked letters. The S forms of these letters do not give scholars any information as to the date in which a given manuscript was produced.

The next use of S rish and dalath after BL. Add. 12150 in 411 occurs in 564 CE. Again, this information is only from securely dated manuscripts, so any number of S dalaths and rishs could appear in undated manuscripts between 411 and 564. However, given that this project holds more than 90% of securely dated manuscripts produced between the fifth and eleventh centuries, and none of those 29 manuscripts between the first and second occurrences of the S dalath and rish include those letter forms, it is safe to say that the use of S dalath and rish did not



Figure 67: Scatter plot of the use of E and S forms of dalath and rish from our manuscript dataset.

become more common until after the sixth century. The clustering of points after 819 shown in Figure 67 demonstrates that S dalath and rish did not become popularly used until the ninth century. Although we can glean the above from the data, S and E dalath and rish are not the most helpful marked letters when it comes to dating a manuscript because both E and S letter forms are present throughout the centuries. They are not entirely unmarked, however, because there is a correlation between the use of S dalath and rish and later manuscripts, thus it is more likely that the presence of S dalath and rish indicate a later date. In the Bush Model, a manuscript that includes an S dalath or rish can be classified as any script style except for Estrangela. Therefore, the presence of an S dalath or rish is not helpful in determining the hand of a manuscript.

The gap between the first and second appearance of S dalath and rish can be explained by Kaplan's idea that the justification of a manuscript determined a scribe's choice of letter form. Kaplan argued in her recent article that a scribe would use the E form of a letter to take up more space, or the S form of a letter if he was running out of space in a line of text.⁴ BL. Add. 12150 is a three-columned text, which is relatively uncommon in the Syriac canon. Because of the three-columned nature of this manuscript, the scribe had less space per line, perhaps causing him to use the more compact S forms of dalath and rish.

He

The S form of he makes its first appearance in a securely dated manuscript in 564 CE. Therefore, any manuscript that includes the S form of he can likely be dated to after 564. The S form of he is marked in this regard, but is not an extremely helpful marked letter. The E form of he is used throughout time, but in our data, we see a significant tapering off of the use of E he after 1089 CE.

⁴ Kaplan, 390-5.

There are 35 years between the first and second occurrences of S he, in which this project holds images of 17 manuscripts. However, according to the chart below, S he does not become commonly used until around 816 CE. Thus, it is certain that a manuscript with S he was created after 564, and likely after 816. S he is marked because it determines that a manuscript was written after 564. According to the Bush Model, a manuscript with E he is Estrangela, but a manuscript with S he can be Medial Estrangela, Early Serto, or Later Serto.



Figure 68: This scatter plot charts the uses of the E and S forms of he from the 5th thorugh 13th centuries in our entire dataset.

Tau

The first appearance of S tau in a securely dated manuscript is in 790 CE. Therefore, S tau is marked in that its presence determines that a manuscript will likely have been written after 790 CE. E tau is used throughout time, therefore it is not marked. The second appearance of S tau is in 816, with only four securely dated manuscripts extant between the two dates, it appears that S tau became commonly used rather quickly. The use of both E and S tau in a manuscript is uncommon, but two of the three occurrences date to the twelfth century. This project has too small a sample size of manuscripts after the eleventh century to hypothesize about the popularity of the use of E and S tau in manuscripts after that date. According to the Bush Model, a

manuscript with E tau can be Estrangela or Medial Estrangela, while a manuscript with an S tau can be Early Serto or Later Serto. Therefore, both E and S tau are helpful and marked for categorizing the hand of a manuscript, but only S tau is marked in helping to date a manuscript.



Figure 69: This scatter plot depicts the use of E and S tau throughout time.

Waw and Mim

Waw and mim, like dalath and rish, almost always take on the same form in any given manuscript. There are only three occurrences of an E form of one letter and the S form of the other within the 182 securely dated manuscripts in the dataset. One of which is the first appearance of S waw in 564 CE accompanied by E mim. The first S mim appears in 599 CE (with the second appearance of S waw). The other two cases of a mixture of S and E waw and mim occur in 614 and 1081. In every other instance, waw and mim are either both E or both S.

As noted earlier, the first appearance of S waw is in 564 CE, therefore S waw is marked because any manuscript containing an S waw will have been produced during or after the sixth century. Any manuscript with an E waw may have been written at any period in time, therefore E waw is not marked. 35 years passed between the first and second appearances of S waw in securely dated manuscripts. Within this time period, there are 17 manuscripts that use E waw. The adoption of the S form of waw was relatively slow. Based on the following chart, S waw did not become commonly used until the ninth century.

The first S mim appears in 599 CE, thus any manuscript that contains an S mim was likely created after 599 CE. The second use of S mim in a securely dated manuscript is in 614, where it is paired with an E waw. There are only 15 years separating these two appearances of S mim, and we only hold three manuscripts between those dates. There could have been more uses of S mim or waw between these dates but we do not have evidence to attest to that. It is interesting to note that two of the three times that E and S forms of waw and mim are mixed are within the first three uses of the S forms of one of these letters. This could be explained as a transitional period between the uses of the E forms and the S forms before the two letters became linked. Like waw, S mim does not become popularly used until the ninth century. Therefore, a manuscript that contains S mim and waw is more likely to have been produced in or after the ninth century. Contrasting this, the chart shows a tapering off of usage of the E forms of waw and mim during and after the tenth century.

The Bush Model states that if a manuscript contains an S form of waw and/or mim, that manuscript could be either Medial Estrangela, Early Serto, or Later Serto. Therefore, S waw and mim are marked in dating a manuscript, but are less marked in determining the script type. The presence of E waw and mim denote a manuscript as Estrangela.



Figure 70: This scatter plot shows the use of E and S waw and mim over time.

Checklist

The markedness of Syriac letters allows for the development of a checklist that Syriac scholars may be able to use when confronted with an undated manuscript. This checklist, which takes the form of a flow chart, should help the scholar both categorize the hand according to the Bush Model and isolate the date of the manuscript more precisely than the Standard Model. The user of the flow chart can proceed stepwise as follows:



Figure 71: This flow chart can be used by scholars of Syriac to date undated manuscripts and identify their script style according to the Bush Model. One can use this chart by discerning which letter forms are used in a particular manuscript. For example, if a manuscript had S dalath, rish, and he, the scholar would start at "Any S letter forms?" She would then follow the box to S he, which would tell her that that manuscript was likely produced after 564 CE, and lead her to the box that identifies this manuscript as Medial Estrangela by the Bush Model.

Markedness by Genre

The initial plan for this chapter was to look at markedness by date. But at this time, there are preliminary results on markedness by genre, meaning the biblical or non-biblical content of the manuscripts. More research must be done on this in order to find a definitive correlation between genre, script, and chronology. Based on my initial analysis of the Brock list of manuscripts, which catalogs the content of the majority of securely dated manuscripts, it becomes clear that biblical manuscripts tend to use E letter forms while other manuscripts more often use S letter forms of primary letters.

As shown by Figure 72, of the 59 securely dated, biblical manuscripts used in this study, 43 of them use only E forms, and thus would be classified as Estrangela by the Bush Model. That is, 72% of biblical manuscripts produced between the fifth and eleventh centuries are written in Estrangela. Most biblical manuscripts that are not written in Estrangela were written during or after the ninth century. Only two securely dated, biblical manuscripts produced prior to 800 CE use S forms. Of those biblical manuscripts that use a fully Estrangela script, 19% were produced in the ninth century, 31% in the tenth century, and 38% after the tenth century, when our data is less comprehensive. In other words, if a manuscript is biblical in content and was produced prior to the tenth century, it is very likely that that manuscript will be written in Estrangela script.



Figure 72: These pie charts represent the usage of Estrangela script (all E forms) in securely dated, Biblical manuscripts. The vast majority of biblical manuscripts use Estrangela script. Of those manuscripts that use S forms, most were produced after the year 800.

Non-biblical manuscripts in the Brock list include categories such as Hagiography, Liturgy, and Patristic literature. For the purposes of this project, I combine all three of these into one category of securely dated, non-biblical manuscripts. These manuscripts are more likely to use S forms of letters than biblical manuscripts. Of the 105 securely dated, non-biblical manuscripts used in this project, 51 use S forms of some letters, which is almost 50% of securely dated, non-biblical manuscripts. That is, they are more than twice as likely to use S forms than their biblical counterparts.

Figure 73 shows the correlation between genre, script, and date of a manuscript. This chart divides the securely dated manuscripts of which Brock has provided the genre into biblical and non-biblical manuscripts. The second column divides each section into dates that relate to

the Bush Model. Prior to 550 roughly correlates to the dominant use of Estrangela, before the development of the marked primary letters S he, waw, and mim. The period between 550 and 750 correlates with the era between the first use of S he, waw, and mim, and the first use of S alaph and tau. This period would be consistent with the first 200 years of the Bush Model's Medial Estrangela. Between 750 and 900 corresponds to the period after the appearance of S alaph and tau, but before the first uses of the S seconday letters (gomal, qoph, shin, and teth). This period correlates with the first 150 years of Early Serto. After 900, manuscripts may include S forms of the secondary letters. The numbers in the columns Estrangela, both, and Serto refer to the number of occurrances of any letter in E form, both E and S forms, or S form, respectively. For example, a biblical manuscript from 575 with all E forms would add six (alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau and waw)⁵ points under the Estrangela heading to the 550-750 row. A manuscript that uses S forms of dalath, rish, and he, and E forms of alaph and tau would add two points to the Estrangela column and three points to the Serto column. The darker the color of the box, the larger the number of manuscripts that used that particular form. Thus, it is possible to compare the distribution of letter forms in biblical and non-biblical manuscripts by comparing the color of the E both with that of the S box.

Figure 73 demonstrates that prior to the tenth century, biblical manuscripts preferred the use of E letter forms. In and after the tenth century, the use of S forms increased, but still did not overtake the use of E forms. Non-biblical manuscripts also favored the use of E letter forms prior to 750. At this point, it became more likely that a non-biblical manuscript would use S letter forms than E letter forms. The shift in letter form distribution after the development of S alaph and tau is telling. Biblical manuscripts took another 200 years to reach an almost even

⁵ In this case, waw and mim are counted as one letter because they almost always take the same form in a manuscript.

distribution of E and S letter forms, while non-biblical manuscripts transitioned quickly from dominant E letter form usage to dominant S letter form usage. There must be a reason for the delayed adoption of S letter forms in biblical manuscripts as compared to their quick adoption in non-biblical manuscripts.

		Estrangela	both	Serto
Biblical	<550	54		
	550-750	86	2	8
	750-900	56	2	14
	>900	69	5	58
Non-Biblical	<550	87	3	
	550-750	158	1	15
	750-900	80	9	115
	>900	46	11	117

Figure 73: This chart tracks the usage of E and S letter forms in biblical and non-biblical manuscripts over time. Each letter forms counts as one point, therefore, if a manuscript uses all E letter forms, it would add 6 points to the Estrangela box of the appropriate time period and genre. Non-biblical manuscripts shift quickly between the dominant use of E forms and S forms in the eighth and ninth centuries, prompting the question: why don't we see the same transition in biblical manuscripts?

	<550	100%	-	-	
Biblical	550-750	90%	2%	8%	
	750-900	78%	3%	19%	
	>900	52%	4%	45%	
	<550	97%	3%	-	
Non-Riblical	550-750	91%	0.50%	9%	
NOTI-BIDIICAI	750-900	39%	4%	56%	
	>900	26%	6%	67%	

Figure 74: This image relates the percentages associated with Figure 74. Each box is directly related to the corresponding box in Figure 73.

The connection between the Syriac language and the Early Christian Church could explain the slower transition between E forms and S forms in biblical literature. Many scholars have argued that the name, "Estrangela," derives from the Greek for gospel character.⁶ This could be because of the common use of the Estrangela script in biblical contexts. It is hard to know if the Estrangela script had the reputation of being a book hand or more formal script in the Middle Ages, but its common usage in biblical texts suggests such an interpretation. S letter forms have a tendency of being more compact and rounder than E letter forms. Scholars today consider Serto to be a cursive version of Estrangela. Cursive forms often conserve space and are a quick and efficient means of writing.

The letter alaph supports this interpretation – multiple strokes in its E form and only one in its S form, the S alaph is more compact and easier to write than its E form. Thus, the S form may have been a more informal manner of constructing the letter. The time and effort required to draw the extra strokes of the E form may have been thought of as unnecessary in certain contexts. If the text that was being copied was biblical in nature, the scribe would be less likely to take short-cuts in his transcription. The act of copying a biblical text was considered holy in nature, an act of devotion, thus, the scribe would likely have copied the text exactly as written rather than changing the letter forms. This is especially important in the context of the Christian Church, where the Bible is considered to be the word of God, and altering any of the words could be a grave sin. The scribes of non-biblical texts, on the other hand, would have no incentive to copy the exemplar letter-for-letter. In fact, these scribes may have preferred to use quicker-towrite S letter forms so that they could produce manuscripts more time-effectively and efficiently. This theory may explain the quick adoption of S letter forms in non-biblical manuscripts,

⁶ Nestle, Eberhard. "Syriac grammar with bibliography, chrestomathy and glossary." Translation by R. S. Kennedy. London: Williams & Norgate (1889). 5.

especially after the development of S alaph in the eighth century. This also suggests that scribes initially saw Estrangela and Serto as having different levels of prestige.

Conclusion

The use of certain marked letters from both our primary and secondary letters can help to determine the date of a Syriac manuscript more specifically than was previously possible with the Standard Model. The Bush Model creates a schema within which this dating system lives. But still the question remains of why S forms rose to popularity and were used interchangeably with E forms throughout the centuries. One explanation for this was raised in the "Dalath and Rish" section of this chapter which deserves more attention. Kaplan asserts that the interchangeable nature of E and S forms are due to the active choice of the scribe. She argues that in order to make a manuscript aesthetically pleasing, a scribe would use different letter forms in order to evenly space a line of text.⁷ If he needed to fill more space, he would select the larger E form, but if the scribe was looking to conserve space, he would use the more compact S form. This argument is appealing because of BL. Add. 12150, which is the first manuscript in which S forms are used. This manuscript is also one of the few that have three columns, making conservation of space necessary.

This argument implies that scribes were aware of E and S forms of letters before their decision to use them. The preliminary results of markedness by genre also suggest that scribes thought of Estrangela and Serto scripts differently, and that Estrangela, and therefore E forms, were considered more valuable. It gives the scribes agency to choose E and S forms and in the rise of the Serto script. Thus, it must be considered that certain S forms existed prior to the fifth century for the scribe to actively select to use S dalath and rish in 411 CE. However, I find it

⁷ Kaplan, 395.

hard to believe that all primary S forms were known in the fifth century, because S he, waw, and mim do not appear until the sixth century, more than 100 years after the first use of S dalath and rish in securely dated manuscripts. I believe that the development of S letter forms happened gradually over time, but that scribes did have agency in choosing to use these forms to aid in justifying and beautifying a manuscript.

Kaplan's argument supports my theory that scribes had agency in the transition between the dominant use of E letter forms and S letter forms in non-biblical manuscripts in the tenth century. The genre of the exemplar would have determined the amount of freedom the scribe had in choosing whether to use an E or S form. Perhaps the aesthetics of the page combined with the speed of transcription factored into the scribe's choice of letter form. Genre and geographic markedness require more research in order to reach a conclusive hypothesis.

CONCLUSION

Summary

The digital humanities are inherently a visual field, which makes this a visually-based project. My work with a data visualization expert made the diagrams and charts used in this paper especially important. Therefore, this conclusion, like the paper as a whole, will be a combination of visuals and text to serve as a reminder of the content of each chapter.



Figure 75: This pie chart represents the introduction because it shows that this projects has a visual image of 90% of all securely dated Syriac manuscripts that were produced between the fifth through eleventh centuries, making it the most authoritative database of Syriac manuscripts for this time period.

Syriac paleography has been ruled by the Standard Model for decades, but only now that

the largest and most comprehensive database of securely dated manuscripts from the fifth through eleventh century has been compiled, can this model truly be tested. Figure 75 is a summary of introduction because it demonstrates the authority of the dataset used in this project. My thorough examination of the Standard Model has revealed that it is insufficient to describe and catalog Syriac manuscripts. Figure 76 represents the definition of the Standard Model and its prevalence as established by Chapter 1.

TABLE 8. LATER SEMITIC SCH								Table of I	Table of the Alphaert								
TRANSCI	RIPTION +		The second second			E	strangelo				T	I	Estrangelo	1.101 43		Serța	
EQUIV	R ARABIC) ALENTS	SYRIAC Estranghela	Syriac Eastern	Syriac Western	Name	Final Position	Middle Position	Initial Position	Stand. alone	Name	Unatta	Joined left	Joined right a	Joined right	anti-	arere and	2492 1
, b	1	ĸ	2	1	oló	۹	٩		Position		ached	to the	to the nd left	to the			
g	-	4	EL	0	جأ	,		to be when	1	aring	the late	10070	oval-gla	tel ann	in Mark		-10-03
d d	:	3	P	1	شم		1	mila che a	La la	Alaf	R	R	stational and	(and and	1 1		T
h	0	က	q	01	en en	~		4	4	Beth	5	1 2	-	-	00	2 2	2
z	0	0	٩	•	فع	est est	2		· ·	Gamal	4	+	+	*	00	71	"
ķ h	9. *	ىد		-	كتعب	7	7	maple 1	7	Dalath		J	interior and	mana dete	? !	-union	culu tel
ţ	۱ <i>۴</i> ۰	7	4	4	محمط	7	7	رد	۳	He	67	m	and an the	peseade	a 0	-	10000
z y	ظ	,			(a)	*	2		8	Waw	0	a			0 0	2	
k 1	12	22	(5) 62	24	13	2	-	and have the	2	Zai(n)	1	L	ion and in	tadat c	, ,	Lion ale	
m	×	מכמ	24	20	قر	٩	<u>o</u>	A	٩	Heth	u	11	<u>ж</u>	ىد	ر د	u u	1
s	¥ \$	28	1 9	78	膨	2	2	2 when the	2	Teth	4	*	4	4	4 .	5 - 5	4
ġ	ie ie	-	ل	w	مُع	A	-		i	Yodh		-	-	- Courte			-
p / f s	2	e. 7	9	ه .	أسعد	i		to cost un t	r	Kar	1	~	1	1	N I	11	Ň
ģ	ض	-		3	rie .	r L	2	т д	Ъ	Lamaun	B	D L	-	-	6	e 7	4
q r	\$	i	3	;	OIL		Middle	Initial	Stand-	Nun	_	-	of the last	-	dente p		1
ś Š	[99] •	×	x	-	Name	Final Position	Position	Position	alone	Semkath	-			æ	4	à a	ها
t I	۱ ث	gu	4	L	,		×	~	R	E	2	~	2	1	u	14 4	4
Others:			1 2		الكو	R	-	-	-	Pe		aluga	in to	2	9	2 2	2 2
					فلا	-	~	4	4	Sadhe	-	-	UII 200		2	7	
					121	*	3		1	Oof	-	-	a	٩	9	2 4	e 1
					الم	m	cn.	cr3	8	Qui	-	4			3	2	
					1.	Les Die 20	n entit		and the second	Resn	1	-	-	a anal		د ب	2 2
										Shin	*	-	+	-	1	Δ	
										Taw	9	r	Auston	Parking	-	1 par	Mr. all

Figure 76: This image represents Chapter 1 because it demonstrates the prevalence of the Standard Model in Syriac scholarship. It also shows the letter forms that make up the Standard Model definitions of the Estrangela and Serto scripts.

I note five specific problems with the Standard Model in this paper: manuscripts that have both S and E forms of the same letter; the appearance of E forms of some letters and S forms of other letters within one manuscript by a single scribe; all S letters do not all appear within the eighth century; individual letters develop S forms at different times; and that scholars do not agree on script classification by the Standard Model. Figure 77 illustrates the second problem in this list: that E forms of some letters and S forms of other letters appear within one manuscript by a single scribe. Any line that passes through the center of this chart represents a manuscript in which this "problem" occurs. The Standard Model cannot hold up to the challenge of these five problems, meaning that an alternate theory must be considered.


Figure 77: As in Chapter 2, this chart challenges the Standard Model's assumption that Estrangela manuscripts will use all E forms of alaph, dalath, rish, he, tau, waw, and mim (which is combined with waw in this chart); and that a Serto manuscript will use only S forms of those letters. Contrary to the standard model, manuscripts use both E and S forms of letters in a single manuscript. Any line that passes through the center of this chart defies the Standard Model. The sheer magnitude of lines that pass through the center prove the inadequacy of the Standard Model.

Recently, a few scholars of Syriac paleography have attempted to propose new script schemas. These new models note the appearance of both E and S forms of letters in a single manuscript, and attempt this by adding additional categories to the Standard Model. This addition does solve some of the problems of the Standard Model, but ignores others. Other scholars have attempted to do away with the Standard Model entirely by generating entirely new names for Syriac scripts. Although these attempts do appear in scholarship, they only take the form of articles in obscure journals or a few paragraphs in a catalog, leading to them being ignored or overlooked by other scholars in the field. The Bush Model offers solutions to the five problems discussed above, and makes the dating of Syriac manuscripts more precise than ever before possible. Figure 78 is representative of Chapter 3 by showing how a new script schema, The Bush Model, makes the dating of Syriac manuscripts more accurate than ever before. The authoritative dataset of this project should lend credence to the Bush Model, which will hopefully be used by scholars to isolate the dates of undated Syriac manuscripts.



Figure 78: The Bush Model represents Chapter 3 because it exemplifies the theme of alternate models of Syriac script. The Bush Model makes the dating of Syriac manuscripts more accurate than ever before because of the divisions between different scripts. It is clear when each script type is first used and when it gains popularity, therefore the dating of undated manuscripts is more precise than with the Standard Model.

Another manner in which the Bush Model makes dating Syriac manuscripts more accurate is through the concept of markedness. A letter form is marked if its presence can help a scholar to isolate the date of a manuscript. For example, the presence of an S tau means that a manuscript was likely produced after 790 CE. This manuscript would also belong to the Bush Model category of Early Serto. The first appearance of each S letter form informs the scholar about the potential date of a manuscript. Figure 79 summarizes Chapter 4 because it shows the appearance of marked letters and their distribution over time. Not only are manuscripts marked by letter, but also by genre. The majority of biblical manuscripts use all E forms, and thus the Estrangela script, while non-biblical manuscripts are more likely to use S forms, especially after the eighth century. More research on the correlation between genre, script, and date is necessary to come to a definitive conclusion, but the preliminary data suggests a strong relationship between genre and script style.



Figure 79: This image represents Chapter 4 and the concept of markedness because it shows the first usage of each S letter form and the date at which S letter forms of the primary letters became the dominant form used. This chart can help a scholar to determine the date of an undated manuscript using the principle of markedness and the formulation of E and S letter forms in any undated manuscript.

Further Research

There are more opportunities for further research in markedness by geography. There is preliminary data for the places of production for about 60 securely dated manuscripts, but there are about 40 different scriptoriums in this list. There are generally two or fewer manuscripts produced at each scriptorium. Only one, Edessa, has more than five. If the locations of undated manuscripts with digital images were added to this geographic dataset, then it would be more possible to track the dispersion of letter forms geographically. This could be a potentially important dataset, showing networks of scriptoriums and, in the future, could show the spread over time and space of S letter forms. However, this will not be possible until the dataset is more comprehensive.

Another step for this project includes the expansion of the dataset to later manuscripts. As previously mentioned, the dataset used grows weak after the eleventh century. By accumulating more manuscripts from the twelfth and thirteenth centuries, future research assistants will be able to trace the popularity of the secondary S letter forms (gomal, qoph, shin, and teth). Further research on later manuscripts could also show the decline in usage of E letter forms over time. It would be interesting as well to see if biblical manuscripts use more S forms in later centuries. I would like to see further tests of the Bush Model with undated manuscripts and with scholars in the field. If a survey similar to that sent out to scholars as a test of the Standard Model were conducted on the Bush Model, it would prove that the Bush Model's script categories are more functional and useful than those of the Standard Model.

This project is just a test of new digital handwriting analysis software with one linguistic tradition. The groundbreaking results of this project attest to the potential for use of digital humanities research methods in paleography. As the digital humanities are a developing field,

my hope is that projects such as this one will help to prove that the digital humanities have a place in universities and cultural institutions worldwide.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"The Aramaic Language." *The Aramaic Language*. Comprehensive Aramaic Lexicon Project, n.d. Web. 12 Apr. 2017. http://cal1.cn.huc.edu/aramaic_language.html.

"Aramaic Language." *Wikipedia*. Wikimedia Foundation, 10 Apr. 2017. Web. 12 Apr. 2017. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Aramaic_language>.

Beit-Arie, Malachi. *The Making of the medieval Hebrew Book: Studies in Paleography and Codicology*. Jerusalem: Magnus Press, Hebrew University, 1993. Print.

Bischoff, Bernhard. *Latin Paleography: Antiquity and the Middle Ages*. Cambridge: Cambridge UP, 1989. Print.

Borgatti, Stephen P. "Markedness." *Markedness*. Boston College School of Management, 2000. Web. 15 Apr. 2017. http://www.analytictech.com/mb119/markedne.htm>.

Briquel-Chatonnet, Francoise. "Some Reflections about the Origin of the Serto Script." *The Harp: A Review of Syriac and Oriental Studies* (2005): 173-77. Print.

Brock, Sebastian. An Introduction to Syriac Studies. Piscataway: Gorgias, 2006. Print.

Brock, Sebastian. "A Tentative Check List of Dated Syriac Manuscripts up to 1300." *Hugoye* 15.1 (2012): 21-48. Print.

Brock, Sebastian, and Lucas Van Rompay. *Catalogue of the Syriac Manuscripts and Fragments in the Library of Deir-al Surian, Wadi Al-Natrun (Egypt)*. Leuven: Uitgeverig Peters En Departement Oosterse Studies, 2014. Print.

Fitzmyer, Joseph A. "The Aramaic Language and the Study of the New Testament." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 99.1 (1980): 5-21. Print.

Fitzmyer, Joseph A. A Wandering Aramean: Collected Aramaic Essays. Chico, CA: Scholars Pres, 1979. Print.

Harrod, Leonard Montague., and Ray (Raymond John) Prytherch. *Harrod's Librarians' Glossary* of Terms Used in Librarianship, Documentation and the Book Crafts and Reference Book. Vol. 5. N.p.: Gower Limited, 1984. Print.

Healey, John F. "The Early History of the Syriac Script: A Reassessment." *Journal of Semitic Studies* XLV/1 (Spring 2000): 55-67. Print.

Kaplan, Ayda. "The Shape of the Letters and the Dynamics of Composition in Syriac Manuscripts (fifth to Tenth Century)." *Ruling the Script in the Middle Ages: Formal Aspects of Written Communication (Books, Charters, and Inscriptions).* Ed. S. Barret, D. Stutzmann, and G. Vogeler. Turnhout: Brepols, 2016. 379-98. Print.

Kiraz, George Anton. *The New Syriac Primer: An Introduction to the Syriac Language with a CD*. Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias, 2007. Print.

Kiraz, George A. *Turas Mamlla: A Grammar of the Syriac Language*. Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias, 2012. Print.

Marcos, Juan-Jose. "Fonts for Latin Paleography." 5 (2017): n. pag. Plasencia, 2 Jan. 2017. Web. http://guindo.pntic.mec.es/jmag0042/LATIN_PALEOGRAPHY.pdf>.

Moller, Garth I. "Towards a New Typology of the Syriac Manuscript Alphabet." *Journal of Northwest Semitic Languages* 14 (1988): 153-97. Print.

Nestle, Eberhard. "Syriac grammar with bibliography, chrestomathy and glossary." Translation by R. S. Kennedy. London: Williams & Norgate (1889).

Palmer, Andrew. "The Syriac Letter-Forms of Tūr Abdīn and Environs." *Oriens Christianus* 73 (1989): 68-89. Print.

"Part I: The Auxiliary Sciences. III. Paleography." *The Catholic Historical Review*, vol. 2, no. 3, 1916, pp. 367–372. <u>www.jstor.org/stable/25011451</u>.

Thackston, W. M. *Introduction to Syriac*. Cambridge, MA: Dept. of Near Eastern Languages and Civilizations, Harvard U, 1983. Print.

Thompson, Edward Maunde. *An Introduction to Greek and Latin Palaeography*. Oxford: Frowde, 1912. Print.